#### **Lender Narrative**

Section 232/223(f) Refinance

# U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Residential Care Facilities OMB Approval No. 9999-9999 (exp. mm/dd/yyyy)

**Public reporting** burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 70 hours. This includes the time for collecting, reviewing, and reporting the data. The information is being collected to obtain the supportive documentation that must be submitted to HUD for approval, and is necessary to ensure that viable projects are developed and maintained. The Department will use this information to determine if properties meet HUD requirements with respect to development, operation and/or asset management, as well as ensuring the continued marketability of the properties. This agency may not collect this information, and you are not required to complete this form unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number.

**Warning:** Any person who knowingly presents a false, fictitious, or fraudulent statement or claim in a matter within the jurisdiction of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development is subject to criminal penalties, civil liability, and administrative sanctions.

**Privacy Act Notice:** The Department of Housing and Urban Development, Federal Housing Administration, is authorized to collect the information requested in this form by virtue of: The National Housing Act, 12 USC 1701 et seq. and the regulations at 24 CFR 5.212 and 24 CFR 200.6; and the Housing and Community Development Act of 1987, 42 USC 3543(a). The information requested is mandatory to receive the mortgage insurance benefits to be derived from the National Housing Act Section 232 Healthcare Facility Insurance Program. No confidentiality is assured.

#### **INSTRUCTIONS**:

The narrative is a document critical to the Lean Underwriting process. Each section of the narrative and all questions need to be completed and answered. If the lender's underwriter disagrees and modifies any third-party report conclusions, provide sufficient detail to justify. The narrative should identify the strengths and weaknesses of the transactions and demonstrate how the weaknesses are mitigated by the underwriting.

- <u>Charts</u>: The charts contained in this document have been created with versatility in mind; however they will not be able to accommodate all situations. For this reason, you are allowed to alter the charts as the situation demands. Be sure to state how you have altered the charts along with your justification. Include all the information the form calls for. Charts that include blue text indicate names that should be modified by the lender as the situation dictates.
- Applicability: If a section is not applicable, state so in that section and provide a reason. Do not delete a section heading that is not applicable. The narrative will be checked to make certain all sections are provided. If a major section is not applicable, add " Not Applicable" to the heading and provide the reason. For instance:

### Parent of the Operator – Not Applicable

This section is not applicable because there is no operator.

The rest of the subsections under the inapplicable section can then be deleted. This instruction page may also be deleted.

• **Format:** In addition to submitting the PDF version of the Lender Narrative to HUD, please also submit an electronic Word version.

Instead of pasting large portions of text from third-party reports into the narrative, it is preferred that the lender simply reference the page number and the report. The focus of this document is for lender conclusions, analyses, and summaries.

Italicized text found between these characters << EXAMPLE>> is instructional in nature, and may be deleted from the lender's final version. Please use the gray shaded areas (e.g., ) for your response. Double click on a check box and then change the default value to mark selection (e.g., ).

## <<Insert Project Photo>>

## **Table of Contents**

Executive Summary	/
Transaction Overview	9
Purpose of the Transaction	10
Sensitivity Analysis	10
Program Eligibility	
Lender Loan Committee	
3-Year Rule	
Substantial Rehabilitation	
Commercial Space/Income	
Independent Units	
Licensing/Certificate of Need/Keys Amendment	
Identities-of-Interest.	
Risk Factors	
Strengths	
Underwriting Team.	
Lender	
Needs Assessor	
Environmental Consultant	
Appraiser	
Property Description.	
Site	
Neighborhood	
Zoning	
Utilities.	
Improvement Description	
Buildings	
Parking	
Unit Mix & Features	
Services	
Appraisal	
Hypothetical Conditions and Extraordinary Assumptions	
Obsolescence/Depreciation and Remaining Economic Life	
Market Analysis	
Market Analysis Overview	
Primary Market Area (PMA)	
Target Population	
Demand	
Competitive Environment (Supply)	
Conclusion	
Income Capitalization Approach	
Financial Statements	
Occupancy	
Census Mix	
Rent Schedule - As Is	
Historical Revenue Summary	
Expenses	
Net Operating Income (NOI)	
Underwritten Reserve for Replacement	
Onder written Reserve for Replacement	,ວວ

Capitalization Rate	36
Sales Comparison Approach	36
Price Per Unit/Bed	
Effective Gross Income Multiplier (EGIM)	37
Subject Purchases	
Cost Approach	
Development Costs	
Depreciation	
Major Movable Equipment	
Land Value	
Overall Value Reconciliation.	
Lender Modifications	
ALTA/ACSM Land Survey	
Title	
Title Search	
Pro Forma Policy	
Environmental	
Phase I Site Assessment	
Lender Comments	
Other Environmental Concerns	
State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) Clearance	
Flood Plain	
Project Capital Needs Assessment (PCNA)	
Lender Modifications	
Fire/Building Codes and HUD Standards	
Handicapped Accessibility	
Seismic Evaluation	
Repairs	
Critical Repairs	
Non-Critical Repairs	
Borrower Proposed Repairs	
Completion and Inspection	
Replacement Reserves	
Borrower	
Organization	
Experience/Qualifications	
Credit History	
Financial Statements	
Conclusion	
Principal of the Borrower – < <enter name="" principal="">&gt;</enter>	
Organization (not applicable to individuals)	
Experience/Qualifications	
Credit History	
Other Business Concerns/232 Applications	
Financial Statements	
Conclusion	
Operator	
Organization	
Experience/Qualifications	
Credit History	
Financial Statements	
Net Income Analysis	56
Conclusion	
Parent of the Operator (if applicable)	
Organization	
Experience/Qualifications	57

Credit History	
Other Business Concerns/232 Applications	58
Other Facilities Owned, Operated or Managed	59
Financial Statements	
Net Income Analysis	60
Conclusion	60
Management Agent (if applicable)	61
Previous HUD Experience	
Management Agent's Duties and Responsibilities	
Experience/Qualifications	
Credit History	
Other Facilities Owned, Operated or Managed	
Past and Current Performance	
Management Agreement	
Management Certification	
Conclusion	
Operation of the Facility	64
Administrator	
Subject's State Surveys	65
Staffing	
Operating Lease	
Lease Payment Analysis	
Responsibilities	
HUD Lease Provisions.	
Master Lease	
Accounts Receivable (A/R) Financing	
Terms and Conditions	
Collateral/Security	
Permitted Uses and Payment Priorities	
Financial Analysis	
Historical AR Loan Costs	70
Proposed AR Loan Costs	70
Recommendation	71
Insurance	72
Professional Liability Coverage (PLI)	72
Lawsuits	74
Recommendation	74
Property Insurance	75
Fidelity Bond/Employee Dishonesty Coverage	75
Mortgage Determinants	75
Overview	75
Mortgage Term	75
Type of Financing	75
Amount Based on Required Loan-to-Value (Criterion D of HUD-92264a-ORCF)	76
Amount Based on Required Debt Service Coverage (Criterion E of HUD-92264a-ORCF)	76
Amount Based on the Cost to Refinance (Criterion H of HUD-92264a-ORCF)	76
Amount Based on Deduction of Grants, Loans, Gifts (Criterion L OF HUD-92264a-ORCF)	77
Existing Indebtedness	77
Legal and Organizational Costs	80
Title and Recording Fees	80
Other Fees	80
HUD Fees	80
Financing Fees	81
Sources & Uses	
Secondary Sources	81
Surviving Debt	82

Other Uses	82
Circumstances that May Require Additional Information	82
Special Commitment Conditions	
Conclusion.	
Signatures	83

## **Executive Summary**

FHA Number: Project Name: Project Address: City / State / Zip:						
Lender Name:						
Section of the Act:	232/223(f)	Refinance	e	Purchase		
Part of a small, medium, or large portfolio:	Yes	No If yes, d	escribe:			
Unit Breakdown:						
Room Type		C	are Type		Beds	Units
e.g. private		e.g. Assisted Li	iving:			
e.g. semi private		e.g. Skilled Nu	rsing:			
e.g. 3 bed ward		e.g. Board & C	are:			
e.g. 4 bed ward		e.g. Dementia (	Care:			
		e.g. Independer	nt:			
				Totals:		
Mortgage Amount:	\$	LTV:	% months	Transac	Cost:	%
Medicare.Gov		DSCR		Princip	al & \$	
Star Rating	# stars	with MIP):	%	_ Into	erest <u>per n</u>	nonth
Underwritten Value:	\$	Cap rate:	%	Value _ bed/u	e per nit*: _\$	
Effective gross income			Underwritten		-	%
Expenses & repl. res.	: _\$			Expense rat	io:	%
Net operating income	: _\$		Expens	se per bed/uni	t*: _\$	
*Use per bed for SNF, or facilities with multiple care types (e.g., SNF/AL). Use per unit for ALF only.						
Repair amount:	\$	Critica	l Nor	n-critical Annual deposit(		r Proposed
Replacement reserves:	\$	Initial deposi	t: _\$	for 15 y		
Other escrows/reserves:	\$	< <description< td=""><td>of other escro</td><td>ws/reserves&gt;&gt;</td><td></td><td></td></description<>	of other escro	ws/reserves>>		

Bo	orrower:	< <legal name="">&gt;</legal>			
Oı	perator:	< <legal name="">&gt;</legal>		Operating	lease
Pa	rent of Operator:	< <legal name="">&gt;</legal>			
Do	es the operating lease cover multiple	properties or tenants (is it a master lease)?	Yes		No
M	anagement Agent:	< <legal name="">&gt;</legal>			
Li	cense held by:	< <legal name="">&gt;</legal>			
Re	esident contracts with:	< <entity conti<="" residents="" th="" whom="" with=""><th>ract for serv</th><th>vices&gt;&gt;</th><th></th></entity>	ract for serv	vices>>	
Tł	Appraisal PCNA Phase I Environmental Other < <id>identify&gt;&gt;</id>	Conclusion is:  Conclusion is:  Conclusion is:  Conclusion is:  Accepted as is.  Accepted as is.  Accepted as is.  Accepted as is.	Modified Modified	by lender. by lender. by lender. by lender.	
	ortfolios ey Questions				-
1.		e borrower own any other projects ins	ured or	Yes	No
2.		e borrower plan to submit an applicating the next 18 months?			
3.		the borrower submitted an application the past 18 months?			
the		above questions, identify the size of the			ete
< <	For each "yes" answer above	, provide a narrative discussion regar	ding the top	oic.>>	

## **Transaction Overview**

### **Key Questions**

		Yes	No
1.	Is any of the current project debt HUD-insured or HUD-held?		
2.	Is the borrower a non-profit or public entity <u>and</u> are the non-profit mortgage criteria utilized in the underwriting? (If yes, operator must also be a non-profit entity.)		
3.	Does the underwriting include income from adult day care? (Note: Non-resident adult day care space <u>may not</u> be located on a separate site. The adult day care space will not be considered commercial space; however, the space may not exceed 20% of the gross floor area of the facility and the income may not exceed 20% of gross income. Provide a Certificate of Need or operating license, if applicable.)		
4.	Is there a ground lease?		
5.	Is any real estate tax abatement or exemption included in the underwriting assumptions?		
6.	Is the property subject to any special assessments?		
7.	Is an operating deficit escrow required for this transaction?		
8.	Are there any special escrows or reserves proposed for this transaction?		
9.	Is the transaction being processed as a purchase? (If yes, answer questions "a" through "f" below.)		
	a. Will the purchased facility have negative working capital (current assets minus current liabilities) at the date of purchase?		
	b. Are any of the work write-up repairs or replacement reserves included in the purchase agreement? (If yes, these are not allowable and should be deducted from the price.)		
	c. Is a non-identity of interest operator purchasing the facility and including the costs of debt-financed improvements in the purchase price (If yes, these are not allowable and should be deducted from the price.)		
	d. Does the value exceed the purchase price (less seller financing)?		
	e. Is state regulatory approval needed for license transfer?		
	f. If there are critical repairs, is there a plan for the buyer to gain access to the property to complete critical repairs prior to closing?		
10.	. Is a REIT involved?		
11.	. Are there any waivers proposed for this transaction?		
12.	. If the MEDICARE.GOV Star Rating applies to this project, is the project's overall rating less than a three?	A 🗌	
13.	. Does the facility require more than four residents share a full bathroom (see 24 CFR 232.3)?		
14.	. Are any residents required to access a qualifying bathroom by moving through a public corridor or area (see 24 CFR 232.3)?		
15.	. Has the property changed ownership within the last 2 years?		

	Yes	No
16. Does the underwriting reflect a change in operations that departs from the historical number of potential resident days?		
< <for "yes"="" a="" above,="" affect="" and="" answer="" any="" applicable,="" be="" describe="" discuss="" discussion="" each="" for="" identify="" issue="" its="" justification="" mitigants.="" narrative="" on="" potential="" provide="" provisions="" regarding="" specific="" the="" to="" top="" underwriting.="" waived="" waiver.="" waivers,="">&gt;</for>	ıl risks <u>and</u>	<u>1</u> the
Purpose of the Transaction		
<-Provide a brief summary of the unique characteristics of the project and key de HUD's underwriter and loan committee should be aware of while reading the narr Examples of unique issues and key deal points:	-	that
<ul> <li>Identity of interest purchase being treated as a refinance</li> <li>Borrower proposed repairs are adding units</li> <li>Facility is master leased</li> </ul>		
Timing issues for closing or pay-off, etc.		
This section should not be a lengthy restatement of the rest of the narrative. It is not highlight key points. If there are no unique characteristics or key deal points to high can make a simple statement, such as "The purpose of this transaction is to refinance existing debt.">>>	ghlight, yo	)U
Sensitivity Analysis		
<>Provide a Sensitivity Analysis and identify sensitivities that exist in the propose In addition, the analysis shall provide the following: >>	d census i	nix.
If everything else under consideration remains the same (ceteris paribus), then:		
<ul> <li>(a) The average rental rate can drop by \$ per month and still provide 1.0</li> <li>(b) Occupancy rate could decrease by % and still provide a 1.0 debt cove</li> <li>(c) Operating expenses could increase % per year and still provide a 1.0</li> <li>(d) The NOI could drop by \$ ( %) and still provide a 1.0 debt cove</li> </ul>	er. debt cove	
Program Eligibility		
Key Questions		
1. Does the facility charge "foundar's fees," "life care fees," or other similar	Yes	No
1. Does the facility charge "founder's fees," "life care fees," or other similar charges associated with "buy-in" facilities?		
2. Has the facility, borrower, operator, or any of their affiliates' renamed or		

		Yes	No				
	reformulated companies, or filed for or emerged from bankruptcy within the last 5 years?						
3.	Is the facility, borrower, operator, or any of their affiliates' renamed or reformulated companies, currently in bankruptcy?						
4.	Is less than continuous protective oversight provided at the facility?						
5.	Are there any "minimum assistance" requirements necessary to qualify under the Section 232 mortgage insurance program, that the facility does not plan to offer?						
6.	Are there floodways or coastal high hazard areas, other than incidental portions, located onsite*?						
	If you answered "yes" to any of the questions above, this facility is <u>not eligible</u> ogram. >>	under th	is				
inc	*Exception: The floodway and coastal high hazard area prohibitions do not apply if only an incidental portion of the project is in the 100-year floodplain, or for critical actions, the 500-year floodplain, and certain conditions are met in accordance with 24 CFR 55.12(c)(6).						
Le	ender Loan Committee						
Da	te held:						
an	Provide a brief narrative summary of loan committee, including information pry pertinent requirements/conditions of the loan committee to gain the committee commendation.>>		nd				
3-	Year Rule						
Ye	ear(s) project was constructed:						
Pro	ogram Guidance – CFR 232.902						
be sul co	isting projects (with such repairs and improvements as are determined by the Conecessary) are eligible for insurance under this subpart. The project must not repostantial rehabilitation and three years must have elapsed from the date of complementaries or substantial rehabilitation of the project, or from the beginning of or nichever is later, to the date of application for insurance. In addition, the project	quire etion of ccupancy					

attained sustaining occupancy (occupancy that produces income sufficient to pay operating expenses, annual debt service, and reserve fund for replacement requirements) as determined by the Commissioner, before endorsement of the project for insurance; alternatively, the mortgagor must provide an operating deficit fund at the time of endorsement for insurance, in an amount,

and under an agreement, approved by the Commissioner	r.		
Select one of the following:			
The entire facility was constructed <u>more than 3 years</u> substantial rehabilitation in the last three years.	ears ago and has not undergone any		
An addition to the facility was constructed <u>less than 3 years ago</u> . However, the addition was not larger than the project in size (gross floor area) and number of beds.			
a. Gross Floor Area (GFA):	d. Total beds:		
b. Sq. ft. added in last 3 yrs.: c. % of GFA added: < 	e. Beds added in last 3 yrs.:  f. % of beds added:		
above, the loan is not eligible under this program.>> <b>Substantial Rehabilitation</b> Select all applicable statements:			
The estimated cost of the repairs represents less than 15% of the project's value after completion.			
a. Underwritten value:	\$		
b. Total estimated cost of repairs:	\$		
c. Repairs as % of value:	< b / a>>		
The repairs do not include the substantial replacer components.	ment of two or more major building		
< <provide (at="" (note:="" 50%)="" above,="" be="" building="" but="" components,="" concerning="" criteria="" does="" either="" eligible="" explanation,="" facility="" further="" greater="" if="" is="" least="" loan="" major="" meet="" must="" necessary.="" not="" of="" part="" program.="" replaced.="" replacement="" required,="" the="" this="" total="" under="">&gt;</provide>			

## Commercial Space/Income

Sel	lect one of the following:		
	There is <u>no</u> commercial space at the subject.		
There is commercial space at the subject; however, it does not exceed the limitations of 20% of the total net rentable area of the project and 20% of gross income.			
	a. Total net rentable area : b. Net rentable commercial area: c. % of commercial area:  < 	d. EGI: e. Eff. commercial income: f. % of commercial income:	< <e d="">&gt;&gt;</e>
	Provide further explanation, if necessary. If the fove, the loan is not eligible under this program.	-	criteria
Pro	ogram Guidance:		
the the care be l and lice	the commercial limits are a maximum of 20% of the engross project income. Commercial space that is it is facility is not counted toward the 20% space and the space will not be considered commercial space. I located on a separate site, the space may not exceed the income may not exceed 20% of gross income ense, if applicable.)  I non-residential leases, including renewals or extense following language:	ntended to exclusively serve the name income limitations. Non-resident However, the adult day care spaced 20% of the gross floor area of the control of the Provide a Certificate of Need or the control of the provide and the control of the control of the provide and the control of the contro	residents of t adult day ce may not the facility, operating
1.	Such leases are subordinate to the lien of this Secureceipt after the occurrence of an Event of Defau Rents payable under the Lease to Lender; and the purchaser at a foreclosure sale, such attornment to acquisition of title to the Mortgaged Property by Lender in any manner;	lt of a written request from Lende e tenant shall attorn to Lender and o be self-executing and effective u	er, pay all any ıpon
	The tenant agrees to execute such further evidence at a foreclosure sale may from time to time requ		ourchaser
	3. The Lease shall not be terminated by foreclosure or any other transfer of the Mortgaged Property; and after a foreclosure sale of the Mortgaged Property or after transfer of the Mortgaged Property to Lender by a deed-in-lieu of foreclosure, Lender or any purchaser at such foreclosure sale may, at Lender's or such purchaser's option, accept or terminate such		

Lease;

4. Borrower shall not receive or accept rent under any lease (whether residential or non-residential) for more than two months in advance.

### Independent Units

Selec	t all applicable statements:		
	There are NO unlicensed/independent units at the subject.		
	There are unlicensed/independent units at the subject; however, the total does not exceed 25% of the total beds at the facility.		
	<ul><li>a. Total beds:</li><li>b. Unlicensed independent beds:</li></ul>		
	c. Independent beds as % of total:	< b / a>>	
	A waiver is requested to exceed 25% of the total beds at the facility.		

#### **Program Guidance:**

It has been longstanding policy that HUD will allow up to 25% of the units in a Section 232 facility to be Independent Living (IL) units. This policy remains unchanged under Lean. However, please note the following:

- The facility must offer services to all residents in the project comparable to those found in a skilled nursing facility, assisted living facility, board and care, or intermediate care facility.
- A license is not required for the IL units; however, all of the other units in the facility <u>must</u> be licensed.
- Waivers to exceed the 25% limit will be considered on a case-by-case basis for good cause. Please note that waivers have not been provided when the number of IL units exceeds 30% of the total project units.

### Licensing/Certificate of Need/Keys Amendment

<< Provide affirmative statement along the lines of: "The facility is licensed by the State of  $\{State\}$ 's Department of Health and Welfare as a  $\{Type \text{ of Facility}\}$  for  $\{X\}$  beds. The license is issued to  $\{Name \text{ of Entity on License}\}$ . It is effective  $\{date\}$ , through  $\{date\}$ . The license covers  $\{number \text{ of beds}\}$ .">>

<< Provide affirmative statement along the lines of: "There is no Certificate of Need (CON) requirement in  $\{State\}$  for  $\{Type \ of \ Facility\}$ ." – OR – "A Certificate of Need (CON), dated  $\{XXX\}$  was issued by the State of  $\{State\}$  authorizing XX beds...">>

<<(Applicable to B&C's.) Provide affirmative statement along the lines of: "The State of {State} has certified its compliance with Section 1616(e) of the Social Security Act (Keys Amendment).">>

### **Identities-of-Interest**

Ke	y Questions		
		Yes	No
1.	Have you, as the lender, identified any identities of interest on your certification?		
2.	Does the borrower's certification indicate any identities of interest?		
3.	Do any of the certifications provided by principals of the borrower identify any identities of interest?		
4.	Does the operator's certification (if applicable) indicate any identities of interest?		
5.	Does the management agent's certification (if applicable) indicate any identities of interest?		
6.	Are there any identity of interest issues involving the underwriting lender, mortgage broker, or seller?		
7.	Does the lender know, or have any reason to believe, that any of the assertions in the other Consolidated Certifications submitted herewith, are inaccurate or incomplete?		
app ope inte	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion regarding the top blicable, describe the risk and how it will be mitigated. For example: The borro erator are related parties – John Doe has ownership in both entities. No other is crest are disclosed. >>  SK Factors	wer and	f
111	<u> </u>		
Ke	y Questions	*7	3.7
1	Is the proposed mortgage higher than 200/ (000/ for mor mustit facilities) of	Yes	No
	Is the proposed mortgage higher than 80% (85% for non-profit facilities) of the lender's concluded value?		
۷.	Is the debt service coverage of the loan less than 1.45?		

		Yes	No
3.	Is the project being underwritten at an NOI that is significantly above historical NOI?		
4.	Is this a "special use facility" that serves a "niche"type of market (i.e., physiciatric facilities; drug, alcohol, or eating discorder recovery facilities; hospice facilities; or short-term rehabilitation facilities)?		

<>For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic describing the risk and how it will be mitigated.

Example: <u>**Debt Service Coverage Lower than XXX**</u>: {If the debt service coverage of the loan is less than 1.45, the lender must provide sufficient justification/mitigation to support the additional risk associated with the loan. The HUD Underwriter will be required to specifically approve this item and may ask for additional input and request a discussion with the lender and/or HUD HQ.}>>

<< Below is a summary of the Lean underwriting benchmarks for loan-to-value (LTV) and debt service coverage ratio (DSCR).

_				Min.
Type of Unit	New/Existing Units	Borrower Type	Max. LTV*	DSCR*
SNF/ILU	Both	For Profit	80%	1.45
SNF/ILU	Both	Non-Profit **	85%	1.45
ALF	New	For Profit	<i>7</i> 5%	1.45
ALF	New	Non-Profit **	80%	1.45
ALF	Existing	For Profit	80%	1.45
ALF	Existing	Non-Profit **	85%	1.45

<sup>\*</sup>Maximum loan-to-values and minimum debt service coverage ratios are set by the Section 232 Statute and Regulations. Any submittal above the LTV's listed or below the DSCR's listed will require justification/mitigation.

#### Other Risk Factors Identified by Lender

Additionally, the lender has identified the following risk factors:

<< Provide discussion on other risk factors identified by the lender and how they are mitigated.>>

<sup>\*\*</sup>To qualify for the higher non-profit benchmarks, the owner/operator must demonstrate a successful operating track record, significant project operating and management experience, an a solid financial track record.>>

## **Strengths**

<< Provide discussion of the strengths of the transaction. This is an appropriate place to talk about any capital improvements that have been made in recent years.>>

## **Underwriting Team**

Lender	
Name:	
Underwriter:	
Underwriter trainee:	
Lender #:	
Site inspection date:	
Inspecting underwriter:	
<b>Lender's Underwriter</b> < <bri>ef description of que that is assigned to the proj</bri>	alifications. The inspecting underwriter must be underwriter of record ect. >>
<u>Underwriter Trainee</u> (if a << Brief description of qua	
	if applicable) alifications. A MAP-approved 232 Underwriter or Lean-approved 232 the lender must visit the site <u>AND</u> sign this narrative.>>
Needs Assessor	
< <brief description="" of="" qua<="" td=""><td>ılifications.&gt;&gt;</td></brief>	ılifications.>>
Environmental Con	sultant

### **Appraiser**

<< Brief description of qualifications demonstrating that appraiser meets HUD requirements:

• Must be a Certified General Appraiser under the appraiser certification requirements of the state that the subject property is located, as of the effective date of the appraisal

<<Bri>description of qualifications.>>

(temporary certifications are permissible). Lender verification of an appraiser's current standing can be done at <a href="http://www.asc.gov">http://www.asc.gov</a>

• Must meet all requirements of the Competency Rule of the USPAP. >>

### **Property Description**

#### Site

<< <u>Brief</u> narrative description about site to include location, topography, size, frontage, access, etc. >>

### Neighborhood

<< Brief narrative description about neighborhood area to include major cross streets and access routes; distance to services, hospitals, etc.; adjacent property uses; predominant character or neighborhood; etc.>>

### Zoning

Legal Conforming	Legal Non-Conforming	Other

<<Narrative description: identify local jurisdiction; zoning designation; results of Zoning Letter provided in Exhibit 8-5 of application submission; and discuss any variances, conditional uses, non-conformance or other pertinent issues affecting zoning. If the building is not a legal conforming use, discuss the adequacy of the zoning ordinance insurance coverage and/or recommend a condition to mitigate this risk.>>

#### **Utilities**

<<Narrative description - Identify utilities in use at site. Discuss any limitations in service and any other issues that would affect the operation of the facility. Also clearly indentify the utilities to be paid by the residents.>>

### Improvement Description

### **Buildings**

<< Brief narrative description to include number of buildings; construction types; building size; describe common areas; amenities, etc. >>

### **Parking**

<< Narrative description about the parking including the number of spaces, compliance with

accessibility, adequacy of the parking, and any parking easements. Also, discuss any zoning or marketability issues. >>

#### **Unit Mix & Features**

(Double click inside the Excel Table to add information)

	Unit	Bed			Unit	Care
Line	Qty	Qty	Bdrms	Baths	Sqft	Туре
А						
В						
С						
D						
E						
F						
G						
Н						
I						
J						
Totals:	-	-				

<sup>&</sup>lt;< <u>Brief</u> narrative description of the units including: bathrooms, appliances, flooring, included furnishings, hook-ups, patios, etc. >>

#### **Services**

<< Narrative description of services provided - Identify which services are included in rent and which services are available for extra charges, as applicable. >>

## **Appraisal**

Date of valuation:	
Date of report:	
Appraisal firm:	
Appraiser:	
License no./State:	

<< All charts call for total dollars, not per resident day amounts, unless otherwise noted. >>

### Hypothetical Conditions and Extraordinary Assumptions

<< Typically, the only Assumptions and/or Limiting Conditions should be the completion of

proposed repairs/construction completion. On rare occasions, there may be other assumptions, such as the execution of a proposed land lease. Under the Lean 232/223f program, it is generally not appropriate to assume stabilized operations if the property is not currently achieving stabilized operations. This is a change from MAP procedure. In cases where there will be added units or a change in operations, the lender is advised to discuss the proposal with HUD before submission. These cases may need to be treated more like sub-rehab in terms of the market study and environmental review requirements. In these cases, the appraiser will be asked to supply both an "as repaired based upon current configuration/operations" value and an "as stabilized" value. In addition, the lender may need to include a Debt Service Reserve (DSR) in addition to any required initial operating deficit escrow. An operating deficit escrow covers the losses sustained in reaching break-even occupancy whereas a DSR is meant to cover the risk of not achieving the proposed incomes used in the loan sizing/valuation. A DSR escrow is not needed when the underwriting reflects the subject's current operations.>>

#### **Hypothetical Conditions**

<<Identify any conditions that are contrary to what exists but are supposed for the purpose of analysis. For example, "The appraisal assumes that the proposed/required repairs are completed. There are no other hypothetical conditions.">>>

#### **Extraordinary Assumptions**

<< Identify any assumptions specific to this assignment that if found to be false, could alter the appraiser's opinions or conclusions.>>

### **Jurisdictional Exceptions**

<<These are rare and should be discussed with HUD before invoking. >>

### Obsolescence/Depreciation and Remaining Economic Life

#### **Functional Obsolescence**

<< How the physical plant compares to an optimally configured project and how does that impact income potential? (Discuss for example, 3 and/or 4 bed wards, unusual design issues, etc.)>>

#### **External Obsolescence**

<< How do the market, economic environment, and location impact the income potential of the project? >>

#### **Physical Depreciation**

<< What is the typical life of the facility? What is the effective age of the facility? The remaining economic life is XX years. >>

### Market Analysis

<<The Market analysis may appear under the same cover as the appraisal report. If under separate cover, the Market Study should have the same author as the appraisal, so the valuation is consistent with the market conclusions. The analysis may be presented as a truncated market study if:</p>

- no beds are being added,
- the property is operating at, and is expected to continue to operate at its estimated stabilized occupancy,
- an improved census mix is not forecasted,
- there are no anticipated increases in the competitive supply in the foreseeable future,

Da	te of Analysis:		
Ma	arket Analyst:		
Co	mpany:		
Ke	y Questions		
		Yes	No
1.	Is the subject located in a declining market in terms of population, target population, real estate values, or employment?		
2.	Are there any negative market influences that require special consideration?		
3.	Is there a projected or current oversupply that could affect the subject?		
the	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion regarding the to risk and how it is mitigated. Example: <b>Oversupply:</b> The projected oversupply dressed in the Risk Factors section of this narrative. >>		_
Ma	arket Analysis Overview		

<< Provide an overview of the market analysis, including general growth and population information, barriers to entry, unique market influences, etc. Please be brief in this section and refrain from pasting large sections from the appraisal here. >>

### **Primary Market Area (PMA)**

<<Describe primary market area and method of selection (e.g., distance, zip codes, etc.). When making your conclusions about the size of the PMA, pay close attention to where the existing competitors are drawing their tenants from. >>

### **Target Population**

<< Describe age, income, and type of resident (AL, IL, dementia, etc.) and acuity of care.>>

#### **Demand**

<< Describe age, income, and type of resident (AL, IL, dementia, etc.) and acuity of care of the target population. Describe target population demographics and demand factors. >>

### **Competitive Environment (Supply)**

<<Describe and identify competing facilities; planned facilities; facilities under construction; and other supply factors that compete with the subject facility. Description of supply should include types of facilities; acuity; occupancy. Discuss recent and/or historic absorption of competitive units. Discuss any perceived changes to competitive environment. >>

#### Conclusion

<< Provide conclusion of market analysis: summarize demand, market saturation, continued health of market, negative and positive factors impacting the continued demand for the subject's units/beds. >>

### Income Capitalization Approach

#### **Financial Statements**

The appraiser and underwriter have analyzed the following historical financial statements pertaining to the operation of this facility:

<<If less than three years of financial information is available for the project's operations, provide a narrative justifying why the data is not available. Even in acquisition cases, the current owners have typically been provided income and expense information from the previous owner. >>

### **Occupancy**

A summary of the subject's occupancy is provided below.

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Historical Occupancy	Year ending	Year ending	Year ending	YTD annlzd or T- 12 (specify dates)
Potential Resident Days OR units (specify)	0	0	0	0
Actual Resident Days OR Occ. Units (specify)	0	0	0	0
Occupancy	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!

Market Occupancy	# of Units	Occupancy
Competitor 1 - (Name)	0	0%
Competitor 2 - (Name)	0	0%
Competitor 3 - (Name)	0	0%
Competitor 4 - (Name)	0	0%
Competitor 5 - (Name) - add rows as needed	0	0%
Subject	0	0%
Market Total/Average	0	0%
Appraiser's Conclusion for Subject		0%
Underwriter's Conclusion for Subject		0%

<<Indicate if the market percentages quoted represent a single day survey or a one-year average. The number of competitors will depend on the size of the market. Please expand or reduce the chart above as needed. Provide <u>brief</u> narrative discussion of conclusion. The narrative should address any decline in or below-average occupancy.>>

#### **Census Mix**

<< The following two tables are not required for projects with one type of payor, such as an ALF with 100% private pay. Those may be described in the narrative. You may modify the following table as necessary to accommodate your project mix and the number of comps. The percentages should be based on people not dollars.>>

### **Census Mix – Subject History**

(% of beds)

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Source	Year ending xx/xx/xx	Year ending xx/xx/xx	Year ending xx/xx/xx	YTD or T- 12 (specify dates)	Appraisal	UW
Private-pay	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Medicare	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Welfare (Medicaid)	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
e.g. V.A.	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
e.g. HMO (Insurance)	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
e.g. Other	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Total	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%

#### **Market Census Mix**

Local Market Census Mix	Private-pay	Medicare	Medicaid	e.g. V.A.	e.g. HMO (Insurance)	e.g. Other	Total
Comp 1 - (Name)	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Comp 2 - (Name)	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Comp 3 - (Name)	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Comp 4 - (Name)	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Comp 5 - (Name) add rows as needed	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Subject - Actual	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Market Average	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	

<sup>&</sup>lt;<Indicate if the percentages quoted represent a single day survey, or are a year over average. Provide a brief narrative discussion of conclusion. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., a combination of skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide the above analysis for each care type. Address any significant shifts in census mix from one payor source to another. >>

#### Rent Schedule - As Is

The rent schedule is currently as follows:

- <<Insert a summary chart of the rent schedule here that shows rents, number of units, and room/service types.>>
- << Discuss the subject Rent Schedule. For skilled nursing and other facilities, a daily rate may

be more appropriate than a monthly conclusion. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide a separate schedule for each care type.>>

### **Historical Revenue Summary**

<< Please adapt the chart to show the income sources specific to your facility. Bad debt can either included in the table below or dealt with as an expense. >>

## **History by Revenue Source** (Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

					Actual							
Period	Year	Ending 2	XX/XX/X	CX	Year	Ending 2	XX/XX/X	CX	Yea	r Ending	XX/XX/	XX
Income Source	Sour ce Total	% of EGI	# D ay s O R Unit s	Per Day OR Unit	Sour ce Total	% of EGI	# D ay s O R Unit s	Per Day OR Unit	Sour ce Total	% of EGI	# D ay s O R Unit s	Per Day OR Unit
e.g. Independent Living		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0
e.g. A ssisted Living		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. Private Pay		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. Ins./Mngd Care Nursing		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. Medicaid Nursing		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#D IV/0!
e.g. Medicare Nursing		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!
e.g. VA		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!
e.g. Therapy		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!
Residential Revenue Achieved	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#DIV/0!	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#DIV/0!	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#DIV/0!
Oth er In come		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!
Effective Gross Income	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#D IV/0!	\$0	#D IV/0!	0	#D IV/0!	\$0	#D IV/0!	0	#D IV/0!

	Actual				Forecast							
Period	YTD Ann	lzd or T-1	2 (specif	y dates)	А	.ppraisal	(Market)		I	Lender (fo	rDSCR)	
Income Source	Sour ce Total	% of EGI	# D ay s O R Unit s	Per Day OR Unit	Sour ce Total	% of EGI	# D ay s O R Unit s	Per Day OR Unit	Source Total	% of EGI	# D ay s O R Unit s	Per Day OR Unit
e.g. Independent Living		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0
e.g. A ssisted Living		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#D IV/0!		#D IV/0!		#D IV/0!
e.g. Private Pay		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. Ins./Mngd Care Nursing		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!
e.g. Medicaid Nursing		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. Medicare Nursing		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. VA		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
e.g. Therapy		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
Actual Residential Revenue	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#DIV/0!	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#D IV/0!	\$0	#D IV/0!	0	#D IV/0!
Oth er In come		#D IV/0!	0	#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!		#DIV/0!		#D IV/0!		#DIV/0!
Effective Gross Income	\$0	#D IV/0!	0	#DIV/0!	\$0	#DIV/0!	0	#D IV/0!	\$0	#D IV/0!	0	#D IV/0!

<< In the chart above, the most recent reporting period may be presented as the annualization of the first months of the year (Annualized YTD), or presented as the 12 trailing months (T-12) of income that overlaps into the prior reporting period. Please indicate which you are showing and the months covered by the T-12 or YTD.

Above you are asked to report the number of resident days or occupied units. Nursing homes should be reported by resident day, the total of which should be equal to the **number of operating beds** x 365 x occupancy percentage. Assisted living may be reported by occupied unit, the total of which should equal the **number of operating units** x 12 x occupancy percentage. Do not enter potential gross incomes here, but rather effective gross income, wherein vacancy has already been accounted for.>>

<< Discuss any departures from historical reimbursements, mix, and trends here.>>

<< <u>Instructions</u>: Each type of care should have its own subsection below discussing the payor source identified in the rent schedule, as demonstrated below. You may delete the sections (Skilled Nursing, Assisted Living, and Independent Living) that do not apply to your subject. >>

#### SKILLED NURSING

#### **Private Pay**

In addition to an analysis of the subject's rent roll, the appraiser and underwriter analyzed the private pay rates at X comparable facilities. A summary of their analysis is provided below.

#### **Private Pay Rates Comparability Analysis**

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Skilled Nursing - Private Pay	Unadjusted	Adjused	Un adju sted	Adjused	Un adju sted	Adjused	Un adju sted	Adjused
Unit/Care Type	e.g. Priva	ate Room	e.g. Sen	ni-Private	e.g. \	Ward	e.g. Sul	o-Acute
Rent Comp 1 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 2 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 3 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 4 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 5 - (Name) - add lines as needed	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Subject (Current Achieving)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Market Average	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Appraisal Conclusion	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Underwriter Conclusion	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_

<<Provide narrative discussion of private pay rate conclusion. Discuss how the rate conclusion compares to the achieved rents shown on the rent roll. Expand or shorten the table above as needed to accommodate the types of rooms or the number of comparables used. Additional analysis can be provided at the Lender's option to support its conclusions, as appropriate. Identify any modification from the appraiser's concluded rent and provide justification. >>

Daily rate – Underwriting:	\$ Medicare	Appraisal:	\$

Subject's historical average RUG Rate:		Time period of quoted average:
<>Identify any anticipated cha conclusion. For example: "The (RUG) rate analysis of the facil analysis concluded a weighted	nges to the reimburseme e appraiser provided a d ity's operation over the average Medicare rate o based on the < <date></date>	ent rate. Provide narrative discussion of letailed Resource Utilization Group last 12-month operating period. The of \$XX PRD. The RUG Rates used to >> rates. The underwriter concurs with
	Medicaid	
Daily Rate – Underwriting:		Appraisal: \$
Published Rate:		Date of Rate
tenant's rate is determined. If rate. If rate is based on resider rates for this payor source, as a	rate is facility specific, d nt care requirements, pro appropriate. Identify an e.g., Supplemental Secur	ity Income (SSI). Identify any anticipated
	Veteran's Administra	tion (VA)
Daily Rate – Underwriting:		Appraisal: \$
<>If applicable, provide narra evidence (e.g., rate letter) or hi	-	ne rate is determined. Discuss review of e underwritten rate. >>
1	HMO or Other Private	Insurance
Daily Rate – Underwriting:		Appraisal: \$
<>If applicable, provide narra evidence (e.g., rate letter) or hi		ne rate is determined. Discuss review of e underwritten rate. >>
	Other	
	tive discussion of other t Discuss review of evid	types of payor sources. Describe source ence (e.g., rate letter) or historical
	ASSISTED LIV	ING
		appraiser and underwriter analyzed the ummary of their analysis is provided

below.

#### **Rent Comparability Analysis**

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Assisted Living - Private Pay	Un adju sted	Adjusted	Un adju sted	Adjused	Unadjusted	Adjusted	Unadjusted	Adjusted
Unit/Care Type	e.g. 9	Studio	e.g. One	Bedroom	e.g. Two	Bedroom	e.g. Sen	ni-Private
Rent Comp 1 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 2 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 3 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 4 - (Name)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Rent Comp 5 - (Name) - add lines as needed	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Subject (Current Achieving)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Market Average	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Appraisal Conclusion	\$	-	\$	-	\$	_	\$	_
Underwriter Conclusion	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-

<sup>&</sup>lt;< Provide narrative discussion of the private pay conclusion. Include a discussion on achieved rents shown on the rent roll versus asking rates. >>

#### Medicaid

<<If applicable, provide narrative discussion of state's reimbursement system and how the subject's or tenant's rate is determined. If rate is facility specific, discuss evidence of current or prospective rate. If rate is based on resident care requirements, provide an analysis of the last 12-months of rates for this payor source, as appropriate. Identify and discuss any other sources or copayments that are required (e.g., SSI). >>

### **Independent Units**

In addition to an analysis of the subjects rent rolls, the appraiser and underwriter analyzed the independent living rents at comparable facilities. A summary of their analysis is provided below.

#### **Rent Comparability Analysis**

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Independent Living	Un adju sted		Adjusted		Un adju sted		Adjusted	-	Un adju sted		Adjusted
Unit/Care Type	e.g. S	tud	io	e.g	, One	Bed	lroom	e.g.	Two	Bed	lroom
Rent Comp 1 - (Name)	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	1	\$	-	\$	-
Rent Comp 2 - (Name)	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$		\$	-	\$	_
Rent Comp 3 - (Name)	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	1	\$	-	\$	_
Rent Comp 4 - (Name)	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	_
Rent Comp 5 - (Name) - add lines as needed	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	_
Subject (Current Achieving)	\$ -	\$	_	\$	-	\$	-	\$	_	\$	-
Market Average	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Appraisal Conclusion	\$		-	\$			-	\$			-
Underwriter Conclusion	\$		-	\$			-	\$			-

<sup>&</sup>lt;< Provide narrative discussion of conclusion. Include a discussion on achieved rents shown on the rent roll versus asking rates. >>

#### Other Income Breakdown

<<Input effective income conclusions, not gross income.>>

	Underwriter's Break down of "Other" Income										
Line	Description	Annual Amount	Per Occupied Day/Unit								
А											
В											
С											
D											
Е											
F											
	Total	0									

<< Provide narrative discussion and support for each other income category as appropriate. An equivalent analysis of the information provided above is required. Additional analysis can be provided at the lender's option to support their conclusion, as appropriate.</p>

Example: Additional Personal Care Fees: The project bases additional care fees on levels of care needed as determined by the initial assessment and subsequent assessments as needed. The appraiser concludes to a net amount of X annually. The underwriter has analyzed the history to determine the average monthly charge of X, net of vacancie. Insert historical or comparable data as appropriate.

Example: Second Occupant Income: The appraiser has included a net annual projection of X second occupants at X per month. Over the last 12 months, the facility has averaged X second occupants per month. Competitive facilities in the market place report second occupant charges ranging between X and X with a range of X to X second occupants. Based on the history and the market, the underwriter concurs with the appraiser's conclusion for a net annual income of X.

Example: <u>Miscellaneous Income</u>: In addition to room rents, additional care, and second occupant income, the project receives miscellaneous income from X (list miscellaneous). The appraiser has included a net annual projection of X. Historically, typical miscellaneous income is between X and X percent of effective income. The appraiser's conclusion is X. The underwriter has concluded to a net X per annum (calculation shown).

### **Expenses**

The appraiser concludes to total expenses of \$	including re	eserve for rej	placement of	
\$ . The underwriter concludes to total expense	es of \$	including re	serve for	
replacement of \$ . An analysis of subject's his	story is provi	ded below.	The appraiser	also
compared the subject's expense conclusions to	comparabl	e projects lo	cated in	

<<Explain how the appraiser's expenses used for valuing the facility differ from the expenses used by the lender for the Debt Service Coverage analysis. Typically, these may differ in the categories of reserves, management fee, and taxes. The appraiser's numbers will represent market expenses and the lender's expenses for DSC analysis will represent what will actually be paid. >

#### **Historic Comparison**

<<The data in the following table must be in totals, not per resident day or per occupied unit. Cells with grey shading will calculate automatically. You are given some latitude in defining the expense categories. The expense categories in black text are required items. You have the option of presenting the current year's expense data in an annualized amount or in the form of trailing 12 months (T-12) of expense. The lender must include the most current historical income and expense data available to them, and not the dated information from the appraisal.>>

Expense Analysis –Subject
(use totals not per patient day/occupied bed)
(Double click inside the Excel Table to add information)

(Double)	LIICK IIISIUE U	ic Lacci rab	le to add IIIIo				
	Year	Year	Year	T-12 or YTD			
	Ending	Ending	Ending	(specify	Appraisal	L en der's	Len der's
Expense Categories	12/31/09	12/31/10	12/31/2011	dates)	(Market)	(Market)	DSC
e.g. General & Administrative							
e.g. Payroll Taxes and Benefits							
e.g. Resident Care							
e.g. Food Services							
e.g. Activities							
e.g. Housekeeping & Laundry							
e.g. Mainten an ce							
e.g. Utilities							
e.g. Marketing and Promotion							
e.g. Insurance (property & liability)							
e.g. Bad Debt							
Sub-total	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Real Estate (Property) Taxes							
Man agement Fees							
Replacement Reserves							
Total Expenses	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Expense Per centage	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!
Normalization Calculations							
Deduct Actual Taxes	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0			
Add Market Rate Taxes	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0			
Deduct Actual Management Fee	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0			
Add Market Management Fee @ enter %	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!			
Deduct Actual Reserves for Replacement	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0			
Add Market Reserves by Appraiser	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0			
Normalized Expenses	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!			
Normalized Expense Percentage	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!			
Normalized Expense per Res Day OR Occ. Un	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!			/
		.,	.,	T-12 or			
	Year Ending	Year Ending	Year Ending	YTD (specify	Appraisal	Len der's	Len der's
Key Data	12/31/09	12/31/10	12/31/2011	(specify dates)	(Market)	(Market)	DSC
Effective Gross Income				,	,,	,,	
Net Operating Income	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Normalized Net Operating Income	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!			
Occupancy	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!
Potential # Res Days (beds x365) OR Units A							
Actual # Res Days (SNF) OR Occ. Units (ALI							

<< Provide narrative discussion of historical information. Include three full years of data plus

any partial years as available. For skilled nursing and other facilities, resident days are more appropriate than units available per year. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide a separate schedule for each care type.

Address any significant fluctuations/anomalies in the historical data. Comment on any expenses that were reimbursable, such as a provider tax, and how they were incorporated into the historical table.

Address adjustments made to historical data for one-time expenditures, capital expenditures, etc.>>

#### **Comparable Expense Data**

<<Unlike the previous table, the information for the expense comparables should be entered on a per resident day basis (# beds x 365 x occupancy rate) or per occupied unit basis (# units x 12 x occupancy rate). A minimum of three expense comps are required. More columns or tables can be added if needed.>>

#### **Expense Analysis – Comparables**

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Expense Comparables - As Is  Expense Categories	Hope Healthcare Anywhere, XX	Hope Healthcare Anywhere, XX Comp 2	Hope Healthcare Anywhere, XX	Hope Healthcare Anywhere, XX	Hope Healthcare Anywhere, XX Comp 5	Appraiser's Condusion
e.g. General & Administrative	1	1	1	1	1	
e.g. Payroll Taxes and Benefits						
e.g. Resident Care						
e.g. Food Services						
e.g. Activities						
e.g. Hous ekeeping & Laundry						
e.g. Maintenance						
e.g. Utilities						
e.g. Marketing and Promotion						
e.g. Insurance (property & liability)						
e.g. Bad Debt						
Sub-total	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Re al Estate (Property) Taxes						
Management Fees						
Replacement Reserves						
Total Expenses	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Expense Percentage	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!
Effective Gross Income						
Net Operating Income	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Oc cup ancy						
Number of Res Days OR Occ. Units						
Date of Expense Information	e.g. Jul-12					
Adjustment amount applied for date	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	

<sup>&</sup>lt;< Provide narrative discussion of comparable information. The appraiser should trend the

expense comparables to the effective date of the appraisal. An explanation of the adjustments should be included here. Explain any other adjustments made to the comparables such as for normalization of reserves, management fee, taxes, etc., required to put the comparables on the same footing as the subject. For skilled nursing and other facilities, resident days are more appropriate than occupied units. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide a separate schedule for each care type.>>

### **Net Operating Income (NOI)**

<<Provide narrative discussion as necessary. Summarize and compare the NOI of the appraiser and the lender's NOI that incorporates all potential changes to incomes and expenses. Typically, the lender would explain here that the appraiser's "market" NOI was used for valuation and loan sizing based on value. The lender's NOI, which may vary from the appraiser's due to the Office of Residential Care Facilities (ORCF) requirements (e.g., specific reserve requirements, tax abatements that the appraiser was not allowed to recognize, or unusual management fees) will be used for loan sizing based on Debt Service Coverage.>>

<<Reproduce or paste the pro forma that follows. If the lender disagrees with the appraiser's value conclusion, present a separate pro forma for both the lender's conclusions and the appraiser's conclusions. A separate pro forma is not required to show the underwriter's conclusions for debt coverage (i.e., when expnses for management fee, reserves, or taxes will differ from the appraiser's market conclusion).</p>

At a minimum, the pro forma supplied needs to:

- Summarize the income by source. The income detail needs to be sufficient to show a line item for each source that a specific rate was concluded. Include the payor type (i.e., Medicare, Medicaid, private pay, etc.) and the care type (i.e., AL, MC, IL, SNF), and the room type (i.e., private, ward, one-bedroom, studio, etc.). A count of each type should also be shown.
- Show occupancy assumptions and the assumed number of resident days <u>OR</u> occupied units.
- *Show the conclusions for the major expense categories.*
- Show the NOI, EGI, expense per bed <u>OR</u> unit, and the overall expense percentage. It is not necessary to show the Potential Gross Income.

If the appraiser's pro forma does not include sufficient detail, the following table may be used or adapted to produce a pro forma acceptable to ORCF. The input fields are shaded. Non shaded fields are automatic calculations. Double click the table to open for editing.>>

### Pro Forma - Appraiser's Conclusions

■ Enter X to convert to "Per Occupied Unit" (ALF/Indep. only). Otherwise figuress hown are "Per Resident Day"

Enter Number of Beds ▶ 0 (Account for second occupants in Other Income.)

	Rate Pe r	what % of total	Occupancy	# of	Source Total	
Income Source (separate line for each concluded rate)	Resident	units are this	% for this	Resident	Annually	% of EGI
	Day	ty pe?	ty pe*	Days/year	Amitually	
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payorsouice/care type/ioom type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payorsouice/care type/ioom type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payorsouice/care type/ioom type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payorsouice/care type/ioom type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payor source/care type/room type &gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payorsouice/care type/ioom type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payorsouice/care type/ioom type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
< <pre>&lt;<pre>&lt;<pre>payor source/care type/room type&gt;&gt;</pre></pre></pre>	\$0.00	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!
Residential	Income Total	0.0%	0.0%	0	\$0	#DIV/0!

The state in the	meene rean	0.070	0.070	
	Other Inc. @		Per Resident	
Other Income Sources	Forecasted	% of EGI	Day	
	Occupancy		Day	
e.g. Therapy	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Level of Care Fees	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Second Occupant Fees	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Misc/Assessment Fees	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Other Income Total	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	

Effective Gross Income \$0

Expense Categories	Dollars Annually	% of EGI	Per Resident Day	
e.g. General & Admin istrative	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Payroll Taxes and Benefits	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Resident Care	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Food Services	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Activities	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Housekeeping & Laundry	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Maintenance	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Utilities	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Marketing and Promotion	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Insurance (property & liability)	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
e.g. Collection Loss/Bad Debt	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Sub-total	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Real Estate (Property) Taxes	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Management Fees	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Replacement Reserves	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Total Expenses	\$0	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	
Net Operating Income		\$0		

## **Underwritten Reserve for Replacement**

Reserve for Replacement	Annually	Per Unit		
Realty	\$	\$		
Major Movable Equipment	\$	\$		
Total	\$	\$		

<< Provide narrative discussion as necessary.>>

### **Capitalization Rate**

<<The selection of the capitalization rate should be primarily based on recent sales rather than from investment models. Ideally, these rates would come from the Building Sales Comparables. However, these are often chosen by location before sale date. Recent cap rate data should be included every time, even if an additional set of cap rate comps or a survey needs to be introduced. In the table below, please add columns or duplicate the table as needed to accommodate additional comps.>>

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Capitalization Rate Summary	Hope Health care Anywhere, XX	Hope Health care Anywhere, XX	Hope Health care Anywhere, XX Comp 3	Hope Health care Anywhere, XX Comp 4	Hope Health care Anywhere, XX Comp 5	Comp. Average	Appraiser Conclusion	Un derwriter Conclusion
Capitalization Rate		•	•					
Identify Source of Income Data								
Uses Retro or Prospective NOI								
Date of Sale								
Year Built								

<< Provide narrative discussion as necessary. If the subject was sold within the past 3 years, include the cap rate analysis here. An equivalent analysis of the information provided above is required. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide a separate schedule for each care type. Additional analysis can be provided at the lender's option to support its conclusion, as appropriate.>>

### Sales Comparison Approach

<< If large adjustments are required in the sales comparison approach, extra attention and explanation are required to support the determination of the adjustments. Generally, those sales that require the smallest adjustment are the most desirable.>>

#### **Summary of Comparable Sales Data**

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Summary of Comparable Sales Data		Comparable 1	Comp arab le 2	Comparable 3	Comparable 4	Comparable 5			
		Hope Health care Anywhere, XX					Average	Appraisal	UW
	Unadjusted						#DIV/0!		
Price Per (specify	A djus ted						#DIV/0!		
Unit OR Bed)	Not A divertment	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	#DIV/0!		
	Net Adjustment	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!	#DIV/0!		
	EGIM						#DIV/0!		
	Expense Ratio						#DIV/0!		
	Year Built								
_	Date of Sale		·	·					

#### Price Per Unit/Bed

<< Provide narrative discussion and summary of the appraisal conclusions. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide a separate</p>

analysis for each care type. Include a general discussion of adjustments made to the sales and the comparables that best represent the subject facility. Additional analysis can be provided at the lender's option to support its conclusion, as appropriate.>>

### **Effective Gross Income Multiplier (EGIM)**

<< Provide narrative discussion. An equivalent analysis of the information provided above is required. For continuum of care facilities (e.g., skilled and assisted living), it may be appropriate to provide a separate analysis for each care type. Additional analysis can be provided at the lender's option to support its conclusion, as appropriate. >>

### **Subject Purchases**

<< Provide analysis of subject's purchase price for all sales that have occurred within the last 3 years. (The analysis should provide: date of purchase; purchase price; whether the purchase was an arms-length transaction; and the financing term. In addition, the analysis should also state whether the sale was a market price. If not, explain.)>>

### **Cost Approach**

### **Development Costs**

<< Provide narrative discussion. If this approach was not expanded by the appraiser, indicate so here. Instead of deleting the remainder of the subsection, provide any lender insights in each category.>>

### **Depreciation**

<< Provide narrative discussion of depreciation assumptions and conclusion.>>

### **Major Movable Equipment**

<< Provide narrative discussion of assumptions and conclusion. Address discrepancies between appraiser and cost analyst. Additionally, address ownership of the major movable equipment (e.g., borrower or operator). >>

#### **Land Value**

<< Provide narrative discussion of assumptions and conclusion. A land valuation is no longer required if the cost approach is not utilized.>>

#### Overall Value Reconciliation

<< Provide narrative discussion of how the value approaches were reconciled to reach the final conclusions. The statement may be simple. For example: "As demonstrated in the Appraisal

Overview section above, the underwritten value conclusion is based on the income approach to value." If the value conclusion is based on weighting multiple approaches provide an explanation of the rationale.>>

(Double click inside the Excel Tables to add information)

Mark et Value Summary						
Approach	Appraisal	Un der writ er				
In come Capit alization						
Sales Comparison						
Cost Approach (if utilized)						
Conclusion:						

#### **Lender Modifications**

<<State if the lender concurs or not with the appraiser's value conclusion. When there is a disagreement, summarize the valuation modifications made by the lender underwriter. Insert a pro forma to highlight the differences in conclusions as needed. View the appraisal as a tool to do your underwriting and loan sizing correctly. Lenders should not use a value they disagree with and are allowed to use a lower value/NOI for loan sizing purposes. If lenders feel they are prohibited from doing this, they should cite the FIREA rule at issue in the narrative.>>

## **ALTA/ACSM Land Survey**

<i>T</i> es	No
	Yes

<u>and</u> how it will be mitigated <u>and</u> the affect on value or the marketability of the project. Example: <u>Encroachments</u>: The survey indicates an encroachment of the adjoining property fence on the easterly portion of the property.... An encroachment endorsement will be received

at closing. There is no impact on the value or marketability of the project. >>

# <u>Title</u>

Ti	tle Search		
Dā	te of Search:		
Fii	m:		
Fil	e Number:		
Κŧ	ey Questions	<b>3</b> 7	<b>N</b> T
1.	Is the title currently vested in an entity or individual other than the proposed	Yes	No
	borrower?		
2.	Does report indicate that delinquent real estate taxes are owed?		
3.	Does the report indicate any outstanding special assessments?		
4.	Does the report identify any outstanding debt that is not disclosed on the borrower's listing of outstanding obligations?		
5.	Are there or will there be any Use and Maintenance Agreements associated with this facility?		
Da Fii	ro Forma Policy  ate/Time:		
Po	licy Number:		
Ke	ey Questions	Vec	Ma
1.	Is the title vested in an entity or individual other than the proposed borrower?	Yes	No
2.	Are there any covenants, encumbrances, liens, restrictions, or other exceptions indicated on Schedule B-1?		
3.	Are there any use or affordability restrictions remaining in effect on the property?		
4.	Are there any easements or rights-of-way listed that are not indicated on the survey?	,	
5.	Are there any endorsements included aside from the standard HUD requirement?		
6.	Are there any subordination agreements, encroachments or similar issues that require HUD's approval?		

		Yes	No
7.	Are there any other matters requiring special consideration, agreements, or conditions that require HUD's attention?		
8.	Are there any easements, rights-of-way, encroachments, etc., identified on		
	Schedules B-1 and B-2 that, in the lenders opinion, affect value or the marketability of the project?		
<u>Aa</u>	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion regarding the to Iditional Endorsements: As described in the Risk Factors section of the narrati es not conform to the past or current zoning requirements. The lender recomm	ve, the X	XXX
<u>E</u>	<u>nvironmental</u>		
Pl	hase I Site Assessment		
Da	te of Inspection:		
Fii	rm:		
Co	onsultant:		
Ke	ey Questions		
1	Does the report recommend a Phase II assessment, other reports, or	Yes	No
1.	additional testing?		
2.	Does the report indicate the presence or suspected presence of any asbestos containing materials (ACMs)?		
3.	Does the report indicate evidence of any soil staining or distressed vegetation, unusual odors, pools of liquid, leaking containers or equipment, hazardous materials, or other unidentified substances?		
4.	Does the report indicate evidence of any chemical misuse or unlawful		
••	dumping at the site?		
5.	Does the report indicate the presence or suspected presence of any underground storage tanks or aboveground storage tanks on the site?		
6.	Does the report's review of all major governmental databases for listings of potentially hazardous sites within the ASTM required search distances from the property identify any potential contamination concerns for the property?		
7.	Do the Phase I or II reports recommend any required repairs?		
8.	Does the vapor encroachment screen amendment to the Phase I identify a		
	"vapor encroachment condition" (VEC)? (The vapor encroachment screen must be performed using Tier 1 "non-invasive" screening pursuant to ASTM E 2600-10.)		
9.	Was the Phase I conducted more than 180 days before the firm commitment application was submitted? (This report must not be more than 180 days old		

Yes

at the time of submission. ORCF is not able to waive this requirement.) .....

<< For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic describing the risk and how it will be mitigated. >>

#### Program Guidance – Above-ground storage tanks (ASTs):

HUD is required to qualitatively evaluate the risks associated with proximity to hazardous facilities. ORCF will consider the potential danger presented by liquid fuel and gas ASTs, even in cases of refinance where the tanks are pre-existing, and may at times require mitigation.

- Existing projects with no additions and with no increase in residential density: When ASTs exist on site—containing liquid fuel (over 100 gallons in size) or containing pressurized gas (stationary tanks of any size)—a conformance letter from the governing Fire Department/District will be required. The letter must specifically address the safety of the storage tanks. In cases where safety letters cannot be obtained for on-site ASTs and where off-site tanks are visible from the site, a calculation of the Acceptable Separation Distance (ASD) must be included in the application. A useful tool for calculating ASDs can be found at <a href="http://www.hud.gov/offices/cpd/environment/asdcalculator.cfm">http://www.hud.gov/offices/cpd/environment/asdcalculator.cfm</a>.
- <u>Projects where new units or beds are being added</u>: When existing or proposed ASTs are located on-site or when offsite tanks are visible from the property, a calculation of the Acceptable Separation Distance must be included in the application.

#### **General Overview**

The Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (ESA) was performed in conformance with the scope and limitations of ASTM Practice E 1527-05 << Because ASTM may amend these requirements, please reference the most current version. >> The investigation specifically included a reconnaissance of the subject site and the immediate surrounding area, a review of regulatory agency information, a survey of local geological and topographical maps, a review of aerial photographic studies, survey of water sources, a review of historical information, and a limited visual inspection for suspect asbestos containing materials (ACMs).

#### **Lender Comments**

<< Provide a brief summary of comments made by underwriter. If none, state none.>>

#### Other Environmental Concerns

## **Key Questions**

		Ye	
		S	No
1.	Is the subject located within a designated coastal barrier resource area?		
2.	Are there any known historic preservation issues related to the subject?		
3.	Is the subject located within 5 miles of a civil airport or within 15 miles of a military airfield?		
4.	Is the project located within 1,000 feet of major highways or busy roads?		
5.	Is the project located within 3,000 feet of a railroad?		
6.	Are there existing or proposed stationary tanks containing explosive or fire- prone materials of 100 gallons or larger on the site or nearby the site that are visible from satellite images or site reconnaissance?		
7.	Are there any wetlands on the subject site?		
	• If so, will the project impact or disturb wetland areas or their buffer zones?		
	Are any repairs or modifications to the project likely to affect any listed or proposed endangered or threatened species or critical habitats?		
9.	Is the subject located on a sole source aquifer?		
10.	Are there any known landfills within ½-mile of the site?		
11.	Are any buildings located in the fall zone of any high voltage power transmission or other towers?		
12.	Do any of the required or proposed repairs change the footprint of the building(s)?		
13.	Does the project include a structure that was built before 1978?		
	• If so, was a comprehensive asbestos survey performed by a qualified asbestos inspector pursuant to the "baseline survey" requirements of ASTM E 2356-10 provided (required for all buildings constructed before 1978)?		
14.	Other than the aforementioned, are there any other environmental issues identified by the Phase I or II reports or lender's due diligence?		
<u>and</u> fee not	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic described how it will be mitigated. >> For example: <b>Railroad</b> : A railway exists approximate to the south of the project site. As this is an existing structure, a noise analysis or trequired. This noise source has no discernable impact on the marketability of the operates at nearly 95% occupancy with comparable rents to the rest of the market.	ely 2,40 study i	00 is

**Existing Structures on Site:** A vacant one-story house and two storage sheds currently occupy the site. The current owner of the land will be relocating these structures prior to initial closing, at no cost to the Borrower. Therefore, no off-site or demolition costs are anticipated.

Because of the existing structures, we have addressed potential asbestos and lead-based paint concerns. A qualified assessor evaluated the house and outbuildings for asbestos containing materials. A comprehensive asbestos survey was performed pursuant to the "baseline survey" requirements of ASTM E 2356-10 and no asbestos containing materials were identified. A visual inspection by the environmental assessor also indicated that there is no evidence of peeling paint and no suspect lead-based paint containing surfaces were identified.>>

## State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) Clearance

<< Provide narrative description indicating whether or not SHPO has been contacted, information sent to SHPO, and any response received in Section 8-12 of application materials. For example: "Since we are not making changes to the exterior of the building, there is no impact on any historical property.">>>

_			
Ke	ey Questions	Voc	No
1.	Are there any known historic preservation issues related to the subject?	Yes	No
2.	Does the project involve repairs in excess of routine maintenance, construction, or ground disturbance?		
3.	If the answer to questions 1 or 2 above is "yes," has the SHPO been contacted?		
4.	Have any other archeological or cultural resource centers been consulted?		
det inv If t	ample: "We have received a letter from the XXXX State Historic Society, dated a termined that the site is of no historical or suspected cultural significance. No destigation was recommended by the State." Please note if a response has not be SHPO concluded that the project will have an adverse effect, please explain mitigated .>> >>	ıdditional een recei	ved.
Fle	ood Plain		
NF	TIP Map Panel #: Date:		
Flo	ood Zone:		
Ke	y Questions	Yes	No
1.	Does the community participate in the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP)? (A project located in a FEMA-identified special flood hazard area, where the community has been suspended for or does not participate in the NFIP, is not eligible for		
2	Poss the Standard Flood Hazard Determination Form indicate that the		
2.	Does the Standard Flood Hazard Determination Form indicate that the subject is located within the 100- or 500-year floodplain?		

3. Is flood insu	ırance required for this property? .			Yes	No
exhibits require be altered and i	in a 100 or 500 year floodplain, ped on checklist Exhibit 8-11 with designed. Include the the location of the life support syst	tailed information e elevation of the pa	about how th	e properi	ty will
Project Ca	apital Needs Assessm	ent (PCNA)			
Date of Inspect	ion:				
Needs Assessor	•				
Units Inspected	·	ts)			
above). The rep Statement of W	ommon areas, all mechanical rooms port was prepared in accordance wi ork. summary of the PCNA and underw	th the Project Cap		•	
	PCNA Renair	Summary			
	PCNA Repair		Londor		
	PCNA Repair  Critical Repairs  Non-Critical Repairs  Borrower Proposed Repairs:	PCNA PCNA	Lender		
	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs		Lender		
Key Questions	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:		Lender	Yes	No
1. Will the nor	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:	PCNA repairs be escrow	ed at	Yes	No
Will the nor closing?     a. Will the	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:	PCNA repairs be escrow 2 months to	ed at N/A	Yes	No
<ol> <li>Will the nor closing?</li> <li>a. Will the complet</li> <li>b. Is the re</li> </ol>	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:  n-critical and/or borrower proposed escrowed repairs take more than 1 e? epair escrow to be less than 120% of	PCNA  repairs be escrow  2 months to  of the repair estima	ed at N/A N/A te N/A	Yes	No
<ol> <li>Will the nor closing?</li> <li>a. Will the complet</li> <li>b. Is the re</li> <li>Will replace</li> </ol>	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:  n-critical and/or borrower proposed escrowed repairs take more than 1	PCNA  repairs be escrow  2 months to  of the repair estimated any of the require	ed at N/A N/A te N/A	Yes	No
<ol> <li>Will the nor closing?</li> <li>a. Will the complete</li> <li>b. Is the reproposed reproposed reproposed</li> </ol>	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:  n-critical and/or borrower proposed escrowed repairs take more than 1 e? epair escrow to be less than 120% of the common testing and the fundament reserve funds be used to fundament.	PCNA  repairs be escrow  2 months to  of the repair estimated any of the require	ed at N/A N/A te N/A ed or N/A	Yes	No
<ol> <li>Will the nor closing?</li> <li>a. Will the complet</li> <li>b. Is the red</li> <li>Will replace proposed red</li> <li>Do any of the</li> </ol>	Critical Repairs Non-Critical Repairs Borrower Proposed Repairs:  Total Repairs:  n-critical and/or borrower proposed escrowed repairs take more than 1 e? epair escrow to be less than 120% of the compairs?	PCNA PCNA PCNA 2 months to of the repair estimal any of the require specifications?	ed at N/A N/A ed or N/A N/A N/A N/A	Yes	No

		Yes	No
	escrow? N/A		
6.	Will any of the repairs require permits or locality approvals? N/A		
7.	Will any of the repairs require a review by the state licensing authority?		
8.	Were any specialty reports (e.g., seismic, wood destroying organisms, etc.) required?		
9.	Has the lender suggested a lower dollar amount or fewer repairs than the Needs Assessor's repair conclusions and are they justified?		
10.	Is further description and detail of the repairs needed in terms of inspectability (location and what the need is)?		
11.	Are there any non-compliance issues with regard to the Fair Housing Accessibility Guidelines (FHAG) and Part 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973?		
12.	Does the proposed underwriting require any increases to the annual replacement reserve deposit over the next 15 years?		
13.	Will the facility require repairs to be in compliance with the Department of Health & Human Services, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services final rule, entitled "Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Fire Safety Requirements for Long Term Care Facilities, Automatic Sprinkler Systems?"		
<<	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic desc	ribing the	e risk

- <u>Repair Escrow</u>: The non-critical and borrower proposed repairs will be escrowed at closing, for further detail see the Repair section below.
- Example: **FHAG Compliance**: The PCNA recommends repairs to address non-compliance issues. For further detail see the Handicapped Accessibility section below.
- Example: Escalation of Annual Replacement Reserve Deposit: The annual deposit to the replacement reserve is increased by \$XXX per unit per year in Year 6 on the underwriter's analysis of the replacement reserves. This increase can be met by...
- Example: <u>Automatic Fire Sprinkler Systems Compliance</u>: This nursing home is not currently in compliance with the 1999 edition of the National Fire Protection Association's (NFPA) "Standard for the Installation of Sprinkler Systems" (NFPA 13). Non-Critical Repairs are proposed to bring the facility into compliance prior to the August 13, 2013, deadline. >>

#### **Lender Modifications**

and how it will be mitigated. Examples:

<> Provide a brief summary of modifications made by underwriter. If none, state none. Example: "The PCNA's analysis of reserve requirements for major movable equipment included

replacement of the facility's bus/van. The underwriter has deleted this item as it is not eligible for reimbursement from the replacement reserve account.">>

## Fire/Building Codes and HUD Standards

<< Provide narrative description regarding needs assessor's finding, application exhibits (8-5 and 8-6.)>>

## Handicapped Accessibility

<< Provide a brief summary of modifications made by underwriter. If none, state none.</p>
Example: "Per the needs assessor, the facility is in substantial compliance with the Fair Housing Accessibility Guidelines. The needs assessor calls for installation of enunciator/strobe light smoke detectors in one unit in each building under Section 504... >>

#### **Program Guidance:**

The following is an excerpt from the Project Capital Needs Assessment (PCNA) Statement of Work Lean Section 232/223(f) and 232/223(a)(7); IV. Specific Requirements, B. Inspections, 3. Compliance with other HUD requirements.

Handicapped Accessibility Requirements: The Fair Housing Accessibility Guidelines are applicable for projects with first occupancy after March 13, 1991, and for which building permits were issued or reissued after June 15, 1990, on a building by building basis. Section 504 / Uniform Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS) is applicable for all housing receiving Federal financial assistance (note: Medicaid and Medicare are not considered Federal financial assistance when determining accessibility compliance), plus all existing HUD Section 232 New Construction, and existing HUD Section 232 Substantial Rehabilitation (but only those elements that underwent alteration), built after 1973. Project marketability and functional obsolescence must always be a consideration, no matter if compliance with the above accessibility standards is required or not.

#### Seismic Evaluation

<< Provide narrative discussion. Example: "The facility is located within seismic zone 2B, an area of limited potential for earthquake ground shaking. No additional evaluation is required regarding seismic activity.">>

## Repairs

## **Critical Repairs**

<< Provide a brief summary of the required critical repairs. If none, state none. See example for Non-Critical Repairs below. >>

#### **Non-Critical Repairs**

<< Provide a brief summary of the required critical repairs. If none, state none.</p>
Example: The needs assessor identified the following non-critical repair items totaling \$X:

- 1. Remove and replace XX. Estimated cost: \$X.
- 2. Provide a fire alarm annunciator, including strobe lighting, for XX. Estimated cost: \$X.>>

#### **Borrower Proposed Repairs**

<< Provide a brief summary of the borrower proposed repairs. If none, state none. See example for Non-Critical Repairs above. >>

#### **Completion and Inspection**

The repair list attached to Exhibit C of the Draft Firm Commitment <u>clearly</u> describes the location of the repairs and what is required. The description is sufficiently detailed so that an experienced person can perform the work and an experienced inspector can inspect with minimal additional direction or consultation.

## Replacement Reserves

Replacement Reserve Summary							
Amount Per Unit							
Initial Deposit	\$	\$					
Annual Deposit Years: 1-15	\$	\$					

<sup>&</sup>lt;< The above table should identify all changes in the annual deposit from year to year.>>

#### **General Overview**

The replacement reserve analysis includes a combined analysis of both capital items and major movable equipment. The underwriter has reviewed the replacement reserve schedule and provided a summary analysis below. The full 15-year replacement reserve schedule, including the major movable analysis, is provided as Exhibit B to the Draft Firm Commitment submitted with this narrative.

In the analysis below, the underwriter spreads the anticipated replacements by year based on the needs assessor's replacement reserve analysis and assumes an interest of X% and an inflation rate of X%.

### **Reserve for Replacement Fund Schedule**

(Double click inside the Excel Table to add information)

Year	0	circi i	1	Liteer	2		3		4		5
Interest Earned	2.0%	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Annual Deposit		\$	_	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Initial Deposit	\$ _										
Total Deposits	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Claims		\$	_	\$	_	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Cumulative Claims		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Balance	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Year			6		7		8		9		10
Interest Earned		\$	-	\$	- 1	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Annual Deposit		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Initial Deposit											
Total Deposits		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Claims		\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_
Cumulative Claims		\$	_	\$	_	\$	-	\$	_	\$	-
Balance		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Year			11		12		13		14		15
Interest Earned		\$	- 11	\$	- 12	\$	- 13	\$	- 14	\$	- 19
Annual Deposit		\$	_	\$	_	\$	-	\$	_	\$	_
Initial Deposit		<u> </u>		,		,		Ÿ		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Total Deposits		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Claims		σ		r.		Φ.		Φ.		Φ.	
Cumulative Claims		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Balance		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	Ф	-	Ф	-

As you can see, the year-end balance for each year through year 15 is positive, indicating that the initial and annual deposit are sufficient based on these assumptions. The HUD program requires the lender to re-analyze the capital needs in year 10.

## **Borrower**

Name:	
State of Organization:	
Date Formed:	
Termination Date:	
FYE Date:	

Ke	y Questions							
			Yes	No				
1.		r currently own any assets other than the subject property ny other businesses?						
2.	_	application exhibits, is or has the borrower been delinquent ot?						
3.	3. According to the application exhibits, is or has the borrower been a defendant in any suit or legal action?							
4.	4. According to the application exhibits, has the borrower ever filed for bankruptcy or made compromised settlements with creditors?							
5.		application exhibits, are there judgments recorded against						
6.	According to the a	application exhibits, are there any unsatisfied tax liens?						
< <	<b>rganization</b> Provide organizati rrower should be id	ion chart and narrative, as applicable. At a minimum, all pr dentified.>>	incipals (	of the				
E	kperience/Qua	lifications						
bo	rrower entity is a si	description of borrower experience and qualifications. For ingle-asset entity that was established in {date} to develop as owned the facility since its inception">>						
Cı	edit History							
Re	port Date:	< <within 60="" days="" of="" submission="">&gt;</within>						
Re	porting Firm:							
Sc	ore:							
Als	-	ation of the credit score in terms of risk level (i.e., low, medivaluated numerically, explain what value the credit agency parts						

Ke	Ley Questions		***	<b>3.</b> T
1.	Does the credit report identify any material derogatory information previously discussed?		Yes	No
2.	. Does the underwriter have any concerns related to their review or report?	f the credit		
	<for "yes"="" a="" above,="" answer="" be="" discussion="" each="" how="" it="" mitigated.="" narrative="" nd="" on="" provide="" will="">&gt;</for>	the topic descr	ribing the	risk
Fil	inancial Statements			
Th	he application includes the following borrower financial statements	:		
	Year-to-date: < <dates and="" end<="" for="" start="" td=""><td>l of period&gt;&gt;</td><td></td><td></td></dates>	l of period>>		
	Fiscal year ending: < <date end="" of="" period="" –=""></date>	•		
	Fiscal year ending: < <date end="" of="" period="" –=""></date>			
	Fiscal year ending: < <date end="" of="" period="" –=""></date>			
Ke	Ley Questions			
			Yes	No
1.	5			
2.	<b>3 1</b>			
3.	. Do the financial statements provided include financial data from liabilities not related to owning and operating this facility?			
4.	Do any of the financial statements indicate a loss prior to depreci amortization?	ation and		
5.	. Do the Aging of Accounts Payable schedules show any material payables (amounts in excess of 5% of effective gross income) ov	accounts		
6.	. Do the Aging of Accounts Receivable schedules show any mater receivables (amounts in excess of 2% of gross income) over 120			
7.	Are there any issues or discrepancies related to tenant deposit account fully funded)? (Generally not applicable for SNF.)			
8.	. Did your review and analysis of the financial statements indicate material concerns or weaknesses that need to be addressed?	•		
and do the inc clo	* <for "yes"="" a="" above,="" acceptable,="" an="" and="" answer="" appear="" are="" at="" balance="" be="" borrower="" certified="" closing,="" cluded="" commitment="" condition="" deposit="" deposits:="" discussion="" each="" example:="" fall="" fully="" funded.="" funded.<="" ground="" how="" however,="" it="" mitigated.="" narrative="" new="" not="" obligation="" on="" operator="" operator.="" p="" provide="" requiring="" security="" set="" sheet="" showing="" tenant="" the="" therefore="" to="" used="" will=""></for>	he tenant secun will not be the s, the underwri p project acco	rity depos operator ter has unts by	sits and

#### **General Overview**

<< Provide Narrative and analysis of financial statements as appropriate. In addition to the Key Questions above, working capital should be discussed along with the general financial stability and position of the entity. >>

#### **Conclusion**

<<Provide narrative discussion of underwriter's conclusion and recommendation. For example: "The borrower entity has demonstrated an acceptable financial and credit history. The borrower has the experience to continue to successfully own this facility. The underwriter recommends this borrower for approval as an acceptable participant in this transaction.">>>

## <u>Principal of the Borrower - <<enter Principal Name>></u>

<< Provide this section for each principal of the borrower.>>

Ke	ey Questions	<b>3</b> 7	N.T
		Yes	No
1.	According to the application exhibits, is or has the principal of the borrower been delinquent on any federal debt?		
2.	According to the application exhibits, is or has the principal of the borrower been a defendant in any suit or legal action?		
3.	According to the application exhibits, has the principal of the borrower ever filed for bankruptcy or made compromised settlements with creditors?		
4.	According to the application exhibits, are there judgments recorded against the principal of the borrower?		
5.	According to the application exhibits, are there any unsatisfied tax liens against the principal of the borrower?		
6.	Are any of the principals of the borrower, principals of any other HUD-insured projects or principals of a project(s) applying for HUD insurance within the next 18 months?		
	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic descented des	cribing tl	'ne risk
0	rganization (not applicable to individuals)		
<<	If the principal is an entity, provide the following information:>>		
	State of Organization:		
	Date Formed:		

	Termination Date:							
<<	<provide and="" applicable.="" as="" chart="" narrative,="" organization="">&gt;</provide>							
Ex	perience/Qualifications							
sho sho	Provide narrative description of principal's experience and qualifications. Discussion ould highlight direct experience and involvement in other HUD transactions. This section ould clearly demonstrate that the borrower has sufficient expertise to successfully own the ility. >>							
Cr	redit History							
Rej	port Date: << within 60 days of submission>>							
-	porting Firm:							
Sco	ore:							
Als	Provide an explanation of the credit score in terms of risk level (i.e., low, medium, or high). o, if the score is evaluated numerically, explain what value the credit agency places on the are. >>							
Pro	ogram Guidance:							
RC	nn & Bradstreet (D&B) or other acceptable commercial credit report for business entities and MR "residential" for individuals are required. If not using D&B, an acceptable commercial dit report must include the following:							
1.	Public filings that includes suits, liens, judgments, bankruptcies, and federal debt.							
	UCC filings Credit payment history							
	Industry standards showing how the facility compares in the areas of financial stress and							
5	payment trends A credit payment delinquency risk score over a 12-month period.							
٥.	A credit payment definquency risk score over a 12-month period.							
Cre	edit reports can be no more than 60 days old at the time of the firm application submission.							
Ke	y Questions							
1	Yes No							
1.	Does the credit report identify any material derogatory information not previously discussed?							
2.	Does the underwriter have any concerns related to their review of the credit report?							

<<For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic describing the risk and how it will be mitigated.>>

# Other Business Concerns/232 Applications

<b>V</b> o	., O	huestions.		
Νe	y Q	uestions	Yes	No
1.	Do	es the Principal identify any other business concerns?		
	a.	Do any of the other business concerns have pending judgments; legal actions or suits; or, bankruptcy claims?		
	b.	Do the credit reports on the 10% sampling of the other business concerns indicate any material derogatory information? $N/A$		
2.		ses the Principal identify any other Section 232 or Section 232/223(f) and Other Section 232/223(f)		
and bus nar Co. info Exc app	l ho sine rat nce orm	reach "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic descrive it will be mitigated. Example: Other Business Concerns: XXXXX identification in addition to the borrower and the newly formed operator discrive. The underwriter reviewed Dunn and Bradstreet credit reports for XX Orns identified by XXXX. {discuss each report}. No reports indicated derogate ation that would prohibit XXXXXX participation in this loan transaction.  The indicated description in this loan transaction.  The indicated at XXXXX identified XX other Section 232 ation — {projects}. The applications were submitted XXX and closed in XXX XXXX's Xth HUD-insured healthcare loan, no additional reviews are requires.	ed XX of ussed in the Bus fory  I loan  As this	ther this iness
Fil	าลเ	ncial Statements		
If a	re	corrower has sufficient financial strength, no review of a principal's financial view of the principal's financials is required to support approval of the loan, is similar to the one provided for the borrower, above. >>	-	
Co	no	clusion		
exa ow	mp nin	ovide narrative discussion of underwriter's conclusion and recommendation. le, "XXXXX has demonstrated an acceptable credit history and sufficient expg and operating this and other facilities. The underwriter recommends this pable participant in this transaction.">>	perience	
<u>O</u>	<u>oe</u>	<u>rator</u>		
Na	me:			

Sta	ate of Organization:		
Da	te Formed:		
Te	rmination Date:		
FY	E Date:		
Ke	ey Questions		
		Yes	No
1.	Does the operator currently own/operate any assets other than the property or participate in any other businesses?		
2.	Does the operator contract out nursing services other than temporary staffing through an agency and/or contracting for ancillary services (e.g., therapies, pharmaceuticals)?		
3.	According to the application exhibits, is or has the operator been delinquent on any federal debt?		
4.	According to the application exhibits, is or has the operator been a defendant in any suit or legal action?		
5.	According to the application exhibits, has the operator ever filed for bankruptcy or made compromised settlements with creditors?		
6.	According to the application exhibits, are there judgments recorded against the operator?		
7.	According to the application exhibits, are there any unsatisfied tax liens? $\dots$		
	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic des <u>d</u> how it will be mitigated. >>	scribing th	he risk
_	- ,-		

## Organization

<< Provide organization chart and narrative, as applicable. >>

## **Experience/Qualifications**

<<Provide narrative description of operator's experience and qualifications. Discussion should highlight direct experience and involvement in other HUD transactions, if any. This section should clearly demonstrate that the operator has the expertise to successfully operate the facility.>>

Cı	edit History			
Re	port Date: < <with< td=""><td>nin 60 days of submission&gt;&gt;</td><td></td><td></td></with<>	nin 60 days of submission>>		
Re	porting Firm:			
Sco	ore:			
Als	<u> </u>	dit score in terms of risk level (i.e., low, medi cally, explain what value the credit agency p		-
Ke	y Questions			
1.		y material derogatory information not	Yes	No
2.		oncerns related to their review of the credit		
	For each "yes" answer above, prod how it will be mitigated.>>	ovide a narrative discussion on the topic desc	cribing th	ie risk
	<b>nancial Statements</b> e application includes the followin	g operator financial statements:		
	Year-to-date:	< <dates and="" end="" for="" of="" period="" start="">&gt;</dates>	·	
	Fiscal year ending:	< <date end="" of="" period="" –="">&gt;</date>		
	Fiscal year ending:	< <date end="" of="" period="" –="">&gt;</date>		
	Fiscal year ending:	< <date end="" of="" period="" –="">&gt;</date>		
Ke	y Questions			
1	A 1 dh 2 f bistorial	(::-  d: - - - - (	Yes	No
_	_	I financial data available for the operator?. ing any required information or schedules?		
<ol> <li>3.</li> </ol>		le schedules show any material accounts		
Э.		% of effective gross income) over 90 days?		
4.	0 0	vable schedules show any material accounts 2% of gross income) over 120 days?		
5.		cies related to tenant deposit accounts (e.g.,		
6.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	he financial statements indicate any other that need to be addressed?		
7.	Do the financial statements indica	ate a loss prior to depreciation?		

<<If you answer "yes" to any of the above questions, please identify each risk factor and how it is mitigated below. The Accounts Payable and Accounts Receivable analysis provides information regarding an entity's collection and payment practices, policies, and potential risks to the new project. Discuss your analysis of these issues and how the lender determined they are an acceptable risk.</p>

Example: <u>No Financial Statements</u>: The operator is a newly formed entity and does not have a financial history to report. At this time, the operation of this facility is the new entity's sole purpose, so there is no need to review financial data from other facilities or sources.

Example: <u>Tenant Security Deposits</u>: The tenant security deposits do not appear to be fully funded. At closing, however, the borrower will not be the operator and the tenant deposit obligation will fall to the new operator; therefore, the underwriter has included a commitment condition requiring the new operator to set up project accounts by closing and to provide an acceptable, certified Balance Sheet showing that the tenant security deposits are fully funded.>>

#### **General Overview**

<< Provide narrative and analysis of financial statements as appropriate. In addition to the Key Questions above, working capital should be discussed along with the general financial stability and strength of the entity. >>

#### **Net Income Analysis**

#### Net Income\*

In total \$					
20XX	20 <b>XX</b>	20 <b>XX</b>	YTD		
			(Indicate time frame)		
\$	\$	\$			

<sup>\*</sup>before depreciation, amortization, and any other non-cash expense

<< Provide an explanation of any Net Losses or declining Net Incomes for the year-to-date and last 3 fiscal years, as applicable.>>

#### Conclusion

<<Provide narrative discussion of underwriter's conclusion and recommendation. For example: "The operator entity has demonstrated an acceptable financial and credit history as demonstrated in our analysis of their financial statements and credit history as discussed above. The operator has the experience to continue to successfully operate this facility. The underwriter recommends this operator for approval as an acceptable participant in this transaction.">>

## Parent of the Operator (if applicable)

<< Provide this section for each parent organization of the operator. This section is not applicable to individuals who are principals unless you are depending on the person or persons for approval of the operator (e.g., newly formed entity). In that instance (individuals), follow the principal of the borrower template and modify it appropriately for an operator. >> Name: State of organization: Date formed: Termination date: **Key Questions** Yes No 1. Is the parent of the operator rated by S&P or another rating agency? ............ 2. According to the application exhibits, is or has the parent of the operator been delinquent on any federal debt? ..... 3. According to the application exhibits, is or has the parent of the operator been a defendant in any suit or legal action? ...... 4. According to the application exhibits, has the parent of the operator ever filed for bankruptcy or made compromised settlements with creditors? ....... 5. According to the application exhibits, are there judgments recorded against the parent of the operator? ..... 6. According to the application exhibits, are there any unsatisfied tax liens? .... 7. Does the parent of the operator have other HUD properties which are master leased separately from the subject project? ..... << For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic describing the risk and how it will be mitigated. Example: **S&P Rating**: The entity is rated X by S&P. The rating agency indicates the outlook for the company is X.>>**Organization** << Provide organization chart and narrative, as applicable.>> **Experience/Qualifications** 

demonstrate the expertise to successfully operate the facility. >>

<< Provide narrative description of experience and qualifications. Discussion should highlight direct experience and involvement in other HUD transactions. This section should clearly</p>

Cı	redit History		
Re	port date: << within 60 days of submission >> porting firm:		
Als	Provide an explanation of the credit score in terms of risk level (i.e., low, medies, if the score is evaluated numerically, explain what value the credit agency place. >>		
Κŧ	y Questions	Yes	No
	Does the credit report identify any material derogatory information not previously discussed?		
	report?  For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic descent the descent that the descent is a second to be mitigated.	L cribing th	e risk
_			
O	ther Business Concerns/232 Applications		
	ther Business Concerns/232 Applications y Questions	Ves	No
Κŧ	y Questions  Does the Principal identify any other business concerns?	Yes	No
Κŧ	Does the Principal identify any other business concerns?	Yes	No
Κŧ	Does the Principal identify any other business concerns?	Yes	No
<b>K6</b>	Does the Principal identify any other business concerns?	Yes	No

# Other Facilities Owned, Operated or Managed

Κe	ey Questions		
		Yes	No
1.	Does the parent of the operator own, operate, or manage any other facilities?		
	a. Do any of the other facilities have pending judgments; legal actions or suits; or, bankruptcy claims? $N/A$		
	b. Do any of the other facilities have any open professional liability insurance claims?		
	c. Do any of the other facilities have any open state findings related to instances of actual harm and/or immediate jeopardy (G or higher)? $\$ N/A		
<u>an</u>	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic descended how it will be mitigated. Example: Other Facilities: XXXXX identified XX of the subject facility.>>	_	
Pro	ogram Guidance:		
ler mi an	spection reports for the facilities that have <u>open</u> level "G" or higher citations/definder must address any issues/risks associated with the reports and show how the tigated. If no open/unresolved level G or higher deficiencies, this should be stay facility has recent (within last 2 years) <u>resolved</u> "G" or higher citations/deficienter must address this in the narrative; however, a copy of the report is not required.	y would ted. No encies, tl	be te: If
Fi	nancial Statements		
Th	e application includes the following parent of the operator financial statements:		
	Year-to-date: < <dates and="" end="" for="" of="" period="" start="">&gt;</dates>		
	Fiscal year ending: < <date end="" of="" period="" –="">&gt;</date>		
	Fiscal year ending: < <date end="" of="" period="" –="">&gt;</date>		
	Fiscal year ending: < <date end="" of="" period="" –="">&gt;</date>		
Κŧ	ey Questions		
		Yes	No
1.	Are less than 3-years of historical financial data available for the parent of the operator?		
2.	Are the financial statements missing any required information or schedules?		
۷. 3.	Do the Aging of Accounts Payable schedules show any material accounts		
٠.	payables (amounts in excess of 5% of effective gross income) over 90 days?		

		Yes	No
4.	Did your review and analysis of the financial statements indicate any other material concerns or weaknesses that need to be addressed?		
< <	<if "ves"="" above="" answer="" any="" each="" fac<="" identify="" of="" p="" please="" questions,="" risk="" the="" to="" you=""></if>	tor and	how it

<<If you answer "yes" to any of the above questions, please identify each risk factor and how it is mitigated below. The Accounts Payable and Accounts Receivable analysis provides information regarding an entities collection and payment practices, policies, and potential risks to the new project. Discuss your analysis of these issues and how the lender determined they are an acceptable risk. >>

#### **General Overview**

<< Provide Narrative and analysis of financial statements as appropriate. In addition to the Key Questions above, working capital should be discussed along with the general financial stability and strength of the entity.>>

## **Net Income Analysis**

# Net Income\*

ιιι τοται ψ				
20XX	20 <b>XX</b>	20 <b>XX</b>	YTD	
			(Indicate time frame)	
\$	\$	\$		

<sup>\*</sup>before depreciation, amortization, and any other non-cash expense

<< Provide an explanation of any Net Losses or declining Net Incomes for the year to date and last three fiscal years, as applicable.>>

#### **Conclusion**

<<Provide narrative discussion of underwriter's conclusion and recommendation. For example: "The parent of the operator entity has demonstrated an acceptable financial and credit history as demonstrated in our analysis of their financial statements and credit history as discussed above. The parent of the operator has the experience to continue to successfully operate this facility. The underwriter recommends this parent of the operator for approval as an acceptable participant in this transaction.">>>

## **Management Agent (if applicable)**

Re	lation to borrower: ncipals/officers:	< <owner entity="" independent="" ioi="" managed="" other="">&gt;</owner>		
Ke	ey Questions		_	
	-j Questions		Yes	No
1.		have experience managing other HUD-insured		
	9	ny "unsatisfactory" management reviews from		
		ed, or operated properties received REAC		
2.		have less than 3-years of experience managing		
	For each "yes" answer aboved how it will be mitigated.	e, provide a narrative discussion on the topic desc	ribing th	ıe risk
Pr	evious HUD Experien	ce		

Project Name	Project City	Project State	Type of Facility

## Management Agent's Duties and Responsibilities

<< Briefly describe the management agent's duties and responsibilities (i.e., will the management agent control the operating accounts; contract for services; recruit, select or train employees; take responsibility for the management of the functional operation of the facility or the execution of the day-to-day policies of the facility; etc.). Also describe the nature of the management agent's compensation and how it was calculated.>>

# Experience/Qualifications

<< Provide a narrative description of experience and qualifications. Discussion should highlight direct experience and involvement in other HUD transactions. This section should clearly demonstrate the expertise to successfully manage the facility and meet the obligations of the management agreement.>>

Cı	red	lit History			
Re	port	t Date:	< <within 60="" days="" of="" submission="">&gt;</within>		
Re	por	ting Firm:			
Sc	ore:	_			
Als		f the score is ev	ation of the credit score in terms of risk level (i.e., low, med aluated numerically, explain what value the credit agency p		9
Ke	y Q	uestions		Yes	No
1	Do	nes the credit rer	port identify any material derogatory information not	165	110
	pre	eviously discuss	ed?		
2.			ter have any concerns related to their review of the credit		
<u>an</u>	<u>d</u> ho	ow it will be mit	iswer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic des igated.>>  Owned, Operated or Managed	scribing ti	he risk
Ke	y Q	uestions		Yes	No
1.	Do	es the managen	nent agent own, operate, or manage any other facilities?		
	a.	Do any of the	other facilities have pending judgments; legal actions or ruptcy claims?		
	b.	Do any of the	other facilities have any open professional liability ns?		
	C.	to instances of	other facilities have any open state findings related actual harm and/or immediate jeopardy (G or N/A		
an	<u>d</u> hc	ow it will be mit	nswer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic des igated. Example: <u>Other Facilities</u> : XXXXX identified XX o anages in addition to the subject facility.>>		

Program Guidance:
-------------------

For other projects/facilities owned, operated, or managed, the lender must submit copies of inspection reports for the facilities that have open level "G" or higher citations/deficiencies. The lender must address any issues/risks associated with the reports and show how they would be mitigated. If no open/unresolved level G or higher deficiencies, this should be stated. Note: If any facility has recent (within last 2 years) resolved "G" or higher citations/deficiencies, the lender must address this in the narrative; however, a copy of the report is not required.

#### Past and Current Performance

Indi	cator	Findings		
Bill	ing	< <acceptable>&gt;</acceptable>		
Con	trolling operating expe	enses		
Vac	ancy rates			
Res	ident turnover			
Ren	t collection and accoun	nts receivable		
Phy	sical security			
	sical condition and ma	nintenance		
Res	ident relations			
the j poli dem	principals of the borro cies and procedures, t	port for review and finding. For example: "Based on in ower and management agent, as well as a review of the he underwriter has concluded that the management ag past and current performance with regard to all of the	e managem Jent has	
Ма	nagement Agree	ement		
Date	e of agreement:			
Agr	eement expires:			
Mar	nagement fee:			
Κοι	Questions			
itcy	Questions		Yes	No
1.	Does the agreement su	ifficiently describe the services the agent is		
		ning and for which the agent will be paid management		
		ovide that the management fees will be computed and		
	paid according to HUI	O requirements?	,	
		O requirements?		

		Yes	No
3.	Does the agreement provide that HUD may require the owner to terminate the agreement without penalty and without cause upon written request by HUD and contain a provision that gives no more than a 30-day notice of termination?		
4.	Does the agreement provide that HUD's rights and requirements will prevail in the event the management agreement conflicts with them?		
5.	Does the agreement provide that the management agent will turn over to the owner all of the project's cash trust accounts, investments, and records immediately, but in no event more than 30 days after the date the management agreement is terminated?		
6.	The agreement does <u>not</u> exempt the agent from gross negligence and or willful misconduct?		
7.	Is the Form HUD-9839-ORCF consistent with the Management Agreement?		
	For each "no" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic descri <u>d</u> how it will be mitigated. >>	ribing th	ie risk
<< Mo fee lin Th	Anagement Certification  Provide narrative review. For example: "The form HUD-9839-ORCF, Projection agreement Agent's Certification, provided in the application package indicates of XX percent of the residential, commercial and miscellaneous income collected with industry standards for projects of this size. The term of the agreement is see stated fee and term match those stated in the management agreement. The fee page 4 are coordinated with the underwriting conclusions.">>>	a manag ed, whic for XX-y	gement h is in years.
C	onclusion		
ext ext	Provide narrative discussion of underwriter's conclusion and recommendation ample: "The management agent has demonstrated an acceptable credit history operience to continue to successfully manage this facility. The underwriter recon nagement agent for approval as an acceptable participant in this transaction."	and has nmends	
<u>0</u>	peration of the Facility		
A	dministrator		
Na	me:		
	reployed by: <= Name of entity who employs/pays administrator>> cility Start Date: <= Date started at this facility as Administrator>>		
	-		

<< Narrative description of experience and qualifications - For example, "{Administrator} has been a licensed administrator since XXXX. Her current Residential Care Administrator's

license No. XXXXXXX expires XXXXX. It was issued by XXXXXX in the State of XXXX. Her experience includes... Since arriving at the facility, XXXX has helped to increase the revenues and profitability of the project, as evidenced by the increasing effective gross income and net operating income (NOI). XXXXX is well qualified and has demonstrated her ability to act as Administrator for the subject facility.">>

## Subject's State Surveys

The application includes the following state surveys issued on the following dates over the last three (3) years of operations: (State when the survey was conducted and when the project was found in compliance.)

Date of survey/inspection

Date of survey/inspection

Date state issued letter approving POC

## **Key Questions**

		Yes	No
1.	Do the state surveys identify any instances of actual harm and/or immediate		
	jeopardy (during last 3 year period)?		
2.	Are there currently any open findings?		
	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic desc		
<u>an</u>	<u>d</u> how it will be mitigated.Example: <b>General Review and Findings:</b> Provide n	arrative	
de	scription of review. For example: "The {date} state survey inspection letter ind	icates th	at
the	ere were X deficiencies. The deficiencies">>		

## Staffing

<< Provide narrative description of review. For example: "The appraiser and underwriter have reviewed the current and proposed staffing to be charged to the facility and found it to be acceptable and within reason...">>

0	perating Lease			
Da	te of Agreement:			
Cu	rrent Lease Term Expires:			
De	escription of Renewals:			
Cu	rrent Lease Payment:			
Ma	ajor Movable Equipment			
	Current Ownership:	< <borrower operator="">&gt;</borrower>		
	Post Closing Ownership:	< <borrower operator="">&gt;</borrower>	<u> </u>	
Κŧ	ey Questions		•	
1	147:11 4b - f:1:4 bb1 J	(	Yes No	1
	•	(master lease)?		J
2.		e a term that expires within 5 years with no idance below)?		
3.	Does the lease contain any no	n-disturbance provisions?		]
4.		rower to escrow any funds other than those		
5.	Are there proposed changes to	o the current operating lease?		]
6.	Has the lender recommended	any special conditions concerning the lease?		
7.	debt coverage for the mortgag	nt need to be increased to provide sufficient ge payment, MIP, other insurance premiums,		]
	For each "yes" answer above <u>d</u> how it will be mitigated.>>	, provide a narrative discussion on the topic desc	ribing the risk	(
Pro	ogram Guidance:			
aga and in Th op (A	reements due to expire within 5 d the lender are based on the cu their application regarding any is plan of action is needed to en erator will be comparable or be LFs), it is important to re-empl	eral applications that were submitted for review we be years or less. The underwriting criteria used by arrent operator. Lenders need to provide HUD with changes to the operator that will occur within the assure that the quality and experience of any potentiate than the current operator. For assisted living masize that operators need to be experienced and harketing, and lease up of ALF facilities. The 5-years	both ORCF ith information e next 5 years. itial new facilities nave a proven	

## Lease Payment Analysis

The lease payments must be sufficient to (1) enable the borrower to meet debt service and impound requirements; and (2) enable the operator to properly maintain the project and cover

expiration issue does not apply to lessees that have lease renewal options.

operating expenses. The minimum annual lease payment must be at least 1.05 times the sum of the annual principal, interest, mortgage insurance premium, reserve for replacement deposit, property insurance, and property taxes.

The underwriter has prepared an analysis demonstrating the minimum annual lease payment.

a.	Annual principal and interest	\$
b.	Annual mortgage insurance premium	
c.	Annual replacement reserves	
d.	Annual property insurance	
e.	Annual real estate taxes	
f.	Total debt service and impounds	\$
h	Minimum annual lagge navment	¢
n	Minimum annual lease payment	<b>D</b>
•		

<<Compare the minimum annual lease payment to the current lease payment. If the lease payment needs to increase, add the following language: "The lease payment must be increased to \$XX per year (\$XX per month). The underwriter has included a special condition to the firm commitment requiring the lease payment be revised to meet or exceed this minimum." If the lease payment does not need to increase, add the following language: "The current lease payment is sufficient. The recommended annual lease payment also provides the operator with an acceptable profit margin.">>>

## Responsibilities

<< Provide a description of the responsibilities of the Lessor and Lessee under the terms of the lease with regard to the following: payment of real estate taxes, maintenance of building, capital improvements, replacement of equipment, property insurance, etc.>>

#### **HUD Lease Provisions**

Prior to closing, the lease needs to be modified to include the appropriate HUD requirements as outlined in the HUD Operating Lease Addendum, including, but not limited to:

- 1. Contain a restriction against assignment or subletting without HUD prior approval.
- 2. Requires prior written approval by HUD for any modification in bed authority.
- 3. Requires the lessee to submit financial statements to HUD within 90 days of the close of the facility's fiscal year.
- 4. Designates the lessee as having the responsibility to seek and maintain all necessary licenses and provider agreements including Medicaid and Medicare.
- 5. Requires the lessee to submit a copy of the licenses and provider agreement to HUD.
- 6. Requires the /lessee ensure that the facility meets state licensure requirements and

standards.

## Master Lease

Key Questions		
1. Are three or more projects (or two projects with an aggregate total mortgage loan amount greater than \$15 million) being submitted to HUD that are	Yes	No
under common control or have the same ownership?		
2. Will the projects be submitted within an 18-month window? N/A		
3. Is the parent of the operator the same for all of these projects? N/A		
If you answered "yes' to all three questions, a master lease is required. This is true whether a mortgagor chooses to use different lenders for the loans in its portfolio.	regardless	of
< <provide a="" addendum="" all="" and="" attached="" be="" common="" control="" definitions="" describing="" etc.="" hud="" in="" involved,="" lease="" lease,="" master="" must="" narrative="" narrative.="" of="" ownership="" payments,="" previously="" provided="" provisions,="" refer="" renewal="" same="" terms="" the="" to="">&gt;</provide>	the Subled	
Accounts Receivable (A/R) Financing  AR Lender:		
AR Borrower		
Maximum Loan Amount:		
Current Balance:		
Comment Materials Date		
Current Maturity Date:	_	
Key Questions		
Key Questions	Yes	No
<ul><li>Key Questions</li><li>1. Does the AR loan require any guarantees from the borrower, operator,</li></ul>	Yes	No
Key Questions	Yes	No
<ul><li>Key Questions</li><li>1. Does the AR loan require any guarantees from the borrower, operator, parent of the operator, or any of those entities' principals?</li></ul>	Yes	No
<ol> <li>Key Questions</li> <li>Does the AR loan require any guarantees from the borrower, operator, parent of the operator, or any of those entities' principals?</li></ol>	Yes	No
<ol> <li>Key Questions</li> <li>Does the AR loan require any guarantees from the borrower, operator, parent of the operator, or any of those entities' principals?</li></ol>	Yes	No

		Yes	No
5.	Is there a conflict of interest between the AR lender and the borrower or its principals (as defined in Notice H 08-09 or its successors)?		
6.	Does the maximum AR loan amount exceed 85% of the Medicaid, Medicare, and other governmental accounts receivable less than 121 days old?		
	Of the total Medicaid, Medicare and other governmental accounts receivable less than 121 days old, are more than 30% over 90 days old?		
8.	Does the AR lender have less than 3 years of experience providing AR financing?		
9.	Does the AR lender lack the financial controls and capability to monitor the operator's performance?		
	Are the borrower or operator out of compliance with any business agreements with HUD (i.e., in default on those agreements, not current on financial submissions, etc.)?		
	Is the AR loan being syndicated or participated?		
<<	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion regarding the top	oic.>>	
Τε	erms and Conditions		
1.	Describe the borrowing base formula (e.g., XX% of the AR borrowers account to 120 days):	s receiva	ıble up
2.	Describe term and renewal options:		
3.	Describe the rate applied to the used and unused portion of the AR loan:		
4.	Other fees (i.e., financing fees, late payment fees, etc.):		
< < CO	echanisms for Operator receipts, disbursements and control of operator functions. Describe the flow of all funds, into and out of accounts. Describe how deposite antrolled (e.g., number of controlled accounts, hard or springing lockbox, daily seach cash flow chart.>>	accounts	
C	ollateral/Security		
	Provide narrative description of the AR lender's collateral/security. Explain any	y unsecui	red

### **Permitted Uses and Payment Priorities**

<< Provide descriptions of the permitted uses of the AR loan funds in order of priority. For example: (1) debt service incurred in connection with the AR loan; (2) operating costs; and (3) distributions to the operator's shareholders. See Attachment C of Notice H 08-09, Rider to Intercreditor, Paragraph 3 or any other successor guidance.>>

## **Financial Analysis**

#### **Maximum AR Loan Calculation**

(Double click inside the Excel Table to add information)

	0-90 days		91-120 day	'S	121-150	days	151+ days
Medicare		Г					
Medicaid							
Other Govt							
Subtotal	\$ -	[	<b>5</b> -	9	5	-	\$ -
Commercial							
Private*							
Total	\$ -	[5	<b>5</b> -	9	<b>5</b>	-	\$ -

<sup>\*</sup>Private is not considered when determining HUD's maximum AR loan amount.

#DIV/0!	of Medicare, Medicaid, Commercial AR less than 121 days old is over 90 days old.
\$ -	HUD Maximum AR Loan Amt = 85% of Medicare, Medicaid, and Commercial AR 120 or less days old.
	AR Lender Maximum Loan Amount

#### Historical AR Loan Costs

<<If there is an existing AR loan that is not yet approved by HUD, provide a financial analysis that explains how the cost of the AR loan has been factored into the NOI calculation. Complete the Historical AR Loan Costs table.>>

#### **Historical AR Loan Costs**

(Double click inside the Excel Table to add information)

20XX	20XX	20XX	YTD specify months	20XX-20XX Average	UW

### Proposed AR Loan Costs

<<If the AR borrower is obtaining AR financing for the first time, provide a financial analysis that demonstrates that the AR borrower has sufficient financial capacity to pay all projected operating expenses, AR financing costs and loan payments, and all rent or debt service payments. The analysis must assume the maximum AR loan amount to stress test the AR financing based on the lesser of the operator's 12-month trailing operating statements or the underwritten NOI. Calculate the impact on the borrower's debt coverage after payment of the AR loan expenses and payments.>>

Assuming the \$ maximum AR loan limit, an annual interest rate of %, and that the entire amount is outstanding for the year, the maximum annual interest expense would be \$ . In addition to the interest, the other associated fees are the fees << list types of fees>>, that total \$ per year for the same assumed balance. An analysis of the operator's 12 month trailing financial statement (Month 20XX – Month 20XX) is below:

12-Month Trailing Operatin	ng History
Operating revenue	\$
Less: Operating expenses	
Net operating income (NOI)	\$
Annual P&I + MIP	\$
AR fee: Interest	•
AR fee: Other	
Total annual mortgage & AR debt service	\$
DSCR including AR	

The underwriting assumed an NOI of \$ . The 12-month trailing NOI is \$ . The annual debt service including the MIP amount is \$ per year. Adding the AR fees equates to a total mortgage and AR debt service expense of \$ per year. This equates to prospective debt service coverage.

<< If multiple HUD-insured facilities have access to the AR loan, repeat the analysis above with the consolidated revenues and expenses for all those facilities.>>

#### Recommendation

<< The lender recommends approval of the AR loan.>>

## **Insurance**

# Professional Liability Coverage (PLI)

Pro	ogram Guidance:			
op eac	erations of the subject facility	be in the name of the entity that is conducting the conducting the conducting the PLI policy can be issued to the parent operated ducting the day-to-day operations of the facility is	tor as lon	ig as
Na	me of insured:			
_	surance company:			
	ting:			
Ins	surance company is licensed the United States:	☐ Yes ☐ No		
	rrent coverage:	Per occurrence:		
Cu	rrent coverage:	Δ agregate:		
		Deductible:		
Po	licy Basis:	Per occurrence Claims made		
Cu	rrent Expiration:			
Re	troactive Date:			
Po	licy Premium:			
Ke	y Questions		₹7	NT.
1.	Doos the insurance policy of	over multiple properties?	Yes	No
2.				
3.				
4.				
••				
5.	. Does the loss history or potential claims certification indicate any claims that would exceed the per occurrence or aggregate coverage limits at the			
6.		d by a "claims made" policy at any time during		
υ.	6. Has the facility been covered by a "claims made" policy at any time during the statute of limitations for the State in which the facility is located?			
7.	7. Is the policy funded on a "cash front" basis?			
8.		ble (more than 50 facilities)? (If yes, discuss		

		Yes	No
9.	Are there any professional liability insurance issues that require special consideration or HQ review per HUD Notice 2004-15?		
10.	For all facilities identified on the insured's Schedule of Facilities Owned, Operated or Managed, are there any surveys/reports that have open G-level or higher citations outstanding? (As appropriate, provide a complete analysis of the surveys.)		
11.	Are any entities that provide resident care (as discussed in the Provider Agreements and Resident Care Agreements/Rental Agreements) not covered by the PLI policy?		

<< For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic describing the risk and how it will be mitigated.

Example: **1.**<u>Multiple properties</u>: The underwriter notes that the professional liability policy is a 'blanket' policy covering XXX facilities, including the subject...{address potential impact of other facilities on the subject's coverage}

Example: **2.**<u>Less than 6-year loss history</u>: The claims history reports were examined for the period XX through XX. The underwriter determined that there were no professional liability XX claims during that period...{address claims and sufficiency of coverage, etc. based on history}.

Example: <u>Claims made coverage</u>: The project's previous professional liability insurance coverage was a "claims made" form policy with XXXX, which expired XXXX, when the current policy was put in place. In XXXX the borrower purchased a "nose coverage" policy which is the coverage needed when going from a "claims made" form of insurance to a "per occurrence" form of insurance. The premium for this "nose" coverage liability was a one-time charge and was paid in XXX. Because of that additional insurance coverage, the insurance expense for XXXX was substantially higher than the current expense. The current "per occurrence basis" insurance policy covers the entire statute of limitations. The project's professional liability insurance is in compliance with HUD's requirements. >>

#### **Program Guidance:**

State licensing surveys of all individual facilities of the operator for the last 3 years, are to be transmitted as part of the application submission. These surveys will be used to determine the quality of care provided by the operator. The operator or its parent must also submit a 6-year loss history of all professional liability claims filed against it for all facilities controlled by the operator or its parent. This loss history should be provided in annual summary form and should:

- 1. Provide a current inventory of all paid or settled claims.
- 2. Break out the expected cost of claims in a year-by-year summary. In separate line items,

list the amount of the actual and/or anticipated awards, claims expenses, and any funds reserved for estimated claims.

- 3. List total actual or estimated claims costs for compensatory damages, medical expenses, punitive damages, and legal expenses incurred processing the claim.
- 4. Identify potential or expected professional liability claims in excess of \$35,000 that have been or may be filed for all periods within the statute of limitations for the state where the claim occurred.
- 5. Include a brief discussion or chart that provides the timeframe for the statutes of limitations for filing claims of negligence, injuries, wrongful death, and/or improper care based on the law in the states where the parent operator's facilities are located.
- 6. Include a certification from the parent operator (or operator, if no parent) as to the accuracy of this documentation. The certification must be signed and dated by a senior officer of the parent operator (or operator, if no parent), and include the following statement:

"HUD will prosecute false claims and statements. Convictions may result in criminal and/or civil penalties. (18 U.S.C. 1001, 1010, 1012; 31 U.S.C. 3729, 3802)"

#### Lawsuits

<<As applicable, discuss each lawsuit and describe the potential risk related to the party's participation in the proposed project. Discuss how that risk is mitigated. If the suit is closed, does it contribute to a pattern? Does it materially affect the party's ability to participate in the project? If not closed, describe the circumstances, identify the potential award amount, provide evidence and analysis showing that the suits are covered by insurance (general or professional liability–identify which one), and if the insurance is not sufficient, do they demonstrate adequate funds to cover the potential excess? Describe any other information that mitigates the risk.>>

#### Recommendation

<<Provide narrative recommendation regarding acceptability of professional liability insurance. For example: "The borrower's professional liability insurance was analyzed in accordance HUD H04-15. The property has XX current potential (threatened) insurance claims at this time as reflected on the certification provided by the borrower. It is {lender's} opinion that the information provided above and in the application sufficiently demonstrates that the existing professional liability coverage meets HUD's requirements and that the risk from professional liability issues is sufficiently addressed. No modifications to the current coverage are recommended.">>>

#### **Property Insurance**

<< Provide narrative discussion of review. For example: "Hazard and Liability insurance will be provided by XX. The underwriter has confirmed estimates of the cost and coverage for underwriting and will re-verify this information prior to closing. The insurance coverage will comply with HUD requirements prior to closing.">>>

## Fidelity Bond/Employee Dishonesty Coverage

<<Provide narrative discussion of review. For example: "The current insurance policy reflects fidelity (crime) insurance with the limit of \$XX and \$XX deductible. The HUD requirement for at least two months **potential** gross income receipts would total \$XX. The current level of coverage is sufficient for this project." If not sufficient, recommend commitment condition.>>

## **Mortgage Determinants**

#### **Overview**

The mortgage criteria shown on the form HUD-92264a-ORCF are summarized as follows:

Requested amount:	\$
Amount based on loan-to-value:	\$
Amount based on debt service coverage:	\$
Amount based on cost to refinance:	\$
Amount based on deduction of loans, grants, gifts for mortgageable items:	\$

The proposed mortgage is \$ and is constrained by

## Mortgage Term

The underwriter concluded that the estimated remaining economic life of the project is years based on the analysis of the appraiser. The estimate has been multiplied by 75% to arrive at the maximum mortgage term of years. << Note: Term not to exceed 35 years.>>

## Type of Financing

The type of financing available to the borrower upon issuance of the commitment will likely be in the form of .

#### Amount Based on Required Loan-to-Value

(Criterion D of HUD-92264a-ORCF)

The \$ fair market value limit was calculated in accordance with HUD guidelines. Based on % of the underwriter's value of \$ . No deductions for ground leases, grants or loans, excess unusual site improvements, cost containment, or special assessments are applicable to this project. << Note: If the loan-to-value exceeds 80% (85% for non-profit), justification/mitigation of the additional risk to HUD must be addressed in the Risk Factors section of this narrative.>>

## Amount Based on Required Debt Service Coverage

(Criterion E of HUD-92264a-ORCF)

The \$ debt service limit was calculated using HUD's guidelines. This is based on % of the underwriter's net operating income for debt service purposes of \$ , interest rate of % and a -year term. The proposed mortgage is constrained by ; therefore, the underwritten debt service coverage is , which is % of the estimated net operating income for debt service and MIP payments.

Note: If the debt service coverage rate is less than 1.45, justification/mitigation of the additional risk to HUD must be addressed in the Risk Factors section of this narrative.

#### Amount Based on the Cost to Refinance

(Criterion H of HUD-92264a-ORCF)

The costs to refinance associated with the project totals \$ on the form HUD-92264a-ORCF that is used to calculate the mortgage amount for this criterion. This total includes the following:

Existing indebtedness

\$

Repayment of investor debt

Estimate of repair cost (critical & non-critical)

Initial deposit to the reserve for replacement

Prepayment penalty

Appraisal (including update)

Phase I ESA/HUD 4128

**PCNA** 

Financing/placement fee

Lender legal

Borrower legal

Title & recording

HUD inspection fee

First year MIP

HUD exam fee

TOTAL HUD-ELIGIR	LE COSTS	\$
Other fees (< <describe>&gt;</describe>	)	
Other fees (<< <i>describe</i> >>	)	
Other fees (<< <i>describe</i> >>	)	
Other fees (<< <i>describe</i> >>	)	

## Amount Based on Deduction of Grants, Loans, Gifts

(Criterion L OF HUD-92264a-ORCF)

The Criterion 11 limit was calculated in accordance with HUD guidelines as follows:

a.	Transaction Cost from Criterion 7 or 10	\$
b.	<ul> <li>(1) Grants/loans/gifts</li> <li>(2) Tax credits</li> <li>(3) Value of leased fee</li> <li>(4) Excess unusual land improvement cost</li> <li>(5) Unpaid balance of special assessment</li> <li>(6) Sum of lines (1) through (5)</li> </ul>	\$
c.	Line a minus line b (6)	\$

The secondary sources are discussed in detail below in the Sources & Uses section of the narrative.

## **Existing Indebtedness**

<<For a purchase, this section should be titled "Purchase Price" and the information below should be replaced by an appropriate narrative section describing the pertinent terms of the purchase transaction, generally including: purchase price, itemization of costs to be paid by seller, date of agreement and addendums, expiration date, date by which sale must occur, etc.>>

<<Provide detailed breakdown of all existing debt(s) being included in requested mortgage
amount below. Include similar detail on HUD-92264a-ORCF.>>

#### **Schedule of Debt to Refinance**

Lender	Pay-off Amount
	\$
	\$
	\$
Total:	<b>\$</b>

Ke	y Questions	Yes	No
1.	Are there any debts on the borrower's balance sheet or recorded against the property, other than the primary mortgage, that will survive closing?		
2.	Are any of the debts to be paid off less than 2 years old? (Refer to Program Guidance below.)		
	Does the borrower have any identities of interest with any of the existing lenders or noteholders? (Refer to Program Guidance below.)		
4.	Do any of the debts to be paid off have prepayment penalties or other significant cost associated with them?		
5.	Is any of the existing debt cross-collateralized with other assets (pooled debt or master leased) or financed with a line of credit? (If yes, explain how you allocated the debt between the facilities cross-collateralized.)		
6.	Are delinquent real estate taxes included as an eligible transaction cost?		
	For each "yes" answer above, provide a narrative discussion on the topic descented how it will be mitigated. >>	ribing the	risk
<<	If Swap Fees are not applicable to subject transaction this section may be delet	ed>>	
If S	rap Fees: Swap Fees are eligible and will be included in the HUD-insured mortgage, pleas lowing questions:	e answer	the
Ke	y Questions		
		Yes	No
1.	If the original financing is tax exempt, is there a legal opinion from qualified counsel that states the swap meets the definition of a "Qualified Hedge" or is substantially in conformance with that definition? (Check N/A if financing is taxable.)		
2.	For interest rate swap contracts related to taxable financing, was the swap integrated with the original financing and entered into as an interest rate hedge within 15 days of the original financing? (Check N/A if financing is tax exempt.)		
3.	Is the loan-to-value with the swap termination costs included at or below 80%		
4.	Is the swap termination cost proposed no more than 10% of the insured mortgage proceeds?		
5.	Was the interest rate swap contract put into place prior to January 1, 2009?		
6.	Does the Fairness Certification acceptably address the requirements outlined in Mortgagee Letter 2012-08?		

#### <u>Program Guidance – Eligible Debt on a Refinance:</u>

- A. **Definition of Eligible Debt.** Project debt that meets any of the below definitions may be included as a mortgageable item in calculating the Maximum Insurable Mortgage.
  - 1. Outstanding mortgage(s). Outstanding mortgage(s) on the property that are at least two years old at the time that HUD begins processing the loan are considered eligible debt. If the mortgage was generated less than two years before the date HUD begins processing the application, the lender must determine that there was no cash out to the mortgagor of the proposed HUD-insured loan or its principals in order for the debt to be considered eligible debt. Debt incurred as a result of an identity-of-interest purchase or as a result of buying out a partner is not considered eligible debt and must meet the two-year debt seasoning requirement. An identity-of-interest purchase is defined as one where there is an identity of interest, however slight, between the seller and purchaser that survives the sale transaction. An owner operator that continues to operate the facility after the sale constitutes an identity of interest.
  - 2. <u>Other recorded indebtedness</u>. Other recorded indebtedness such as mechanic's liens and tax liens, provided they did not result from personal obligations of the mortgagor.
  - 3. <u>Unrecorded debt</u>. Unrecorded debt directly connected with the project that is supported by documentation from the mortgagor. If the indebtedness is not recorded, the mortgagor must provide the lender with documentation that substantially verifies that the obligation is directly connected to the project. Examples include:
    - a. Indebtedness incurred in making needed improvements and betterments to the property.
    - b. Indebtedness incurred or advances made to cover operating deficits.
  - 4. Other eligible costs associated with paying off the eligible debt. Examples of other eligible costs associated with paying off the eligible debt are:
    - a. Reasonable delinquent and accrued interest.
    - b. Reasonable prepayment penalties on the mortgage.
    - c. Recording, release, and re-conveyance fees.
    - d. Documentation or processing fees.

<u>Note</u>: Program penalties arising from the defeasance of tax-exempt and taxable bonds cannot be recognized.

B. <u>Swap Fees</u>: Swap Fees may be included as an eligible mortgageable item when reviewed and approved by HUD in accordance with Mortgagee Letter 2012-08.

#### C. ORCF does not recognize indebtedness:

- 1. Recently placed against the project to increase the mortgage or circumvent program intent.
- 2. On operating debts of the operating entity.
- 3. Created by wrap mortgages:
  - a. Unless the mortgagor and Lender give a detailed explanation of the purpose of the wrap and a documented accounting of disbursement of the loan proceeds.
  - b. Loan proceeds used for capital improvements or project operations qualify for inclusion as eligible debt.

#### **General Overview**

<<Narrative review of debt and pay-off information. For example, "Per the statement from XXX dated XXXX, the current existing indebtedness is \$XXXX. The pay-off balance will be reconfirmed prior to closing and only eligible pay-off charges will be included in the cost certification.">>

#### **Legal and Organizational Costs**

The borrower's legal and organization costs are estimated to total \$ (\$ for legal, \$ for organizational expenses). The underwriter concluded that the budgeted amounts are reasonable.

## **Title and Recording Fees**

Title and recording fees are estimated to cost \$ . The underwriter concluded that the budgeted amount is reasonable.

#### **Other Fees**

A total of \$ in third-party report fees has been included in the mortgage calculation and the fees include .

#### **HUD Fees**

<<This section pertains to the transaction cost calculation and may not match the actual fees in the source and use.>>

The HUD fees total \$ and are comprised of MIP totaling 1.00% of the mortgage amount (\$ ); the HUD application fee totaling 0.3% of the mortgage amount (\$ ); and, the HUD inspection fee (\$ ). <<i.e., 1% of the cost of repairs; minimum threshold for the inspection fee is \$30 per unit or bed, whichever applies.>>

#### **Financing Fees**

## **Sources & Uses**

<< Provide a Statement of Sources and Uses of actual estimated cost at closing. Include all eligible and ineligible transaction costs.>>

## **Secondary Sources**

<< List and discuss all secondary sources, including terms and conditions of each. Secondary sources include surplus cash notes, grants/loans, tax credits, etc. >>

#### **Program Guidance:**

#### **Government Sources**

- 1. Secondary financing, grants and tax credits from a federal, state, or local government agency or instrumentality, may be used to cover up to 100% of the applicable Section of the Act equity requirement.
- 2. Secondary financing, grants, and tax credits from a federal, state or local government agency or instrumentality, may also be used to finance non-mortgageable costs. Such funds covering non-mortgageable costs, when added to the HUD mortgage and required equity contribution, may exceed 100% of the project's Fair Market Value (FMV) or Replacement Cost.
- 3. Subordinated liens against the property that result from secondary loans from a federal, state or local governmental agency or instrumentality to cover non-mortgageable costs and/or equity, in combination with HUD's primary lien, may exceed 100% of the property's FMV or Replacement Cost.
- 4. Non-mortgageable costs or non-HUD replacement cost items, covered by secondary loans, grants and tax credits, must be certified by the source provider to be required to complete the

project and that the related costs are reasonable. Documentation to this effect must be included with the application submission.

#### **Private Sources**

- 1. Secondary financing in the form of a promissory note is permitted to cover a portion of the equity requirement under Section 223(f). The aggregate amount of the HUD-insured first loan and the private second loan cannot exceed 92.5% of FMV. Therefore, the amount of a private loan may range from 7.5% of FMV (the difference between 85% and 92.5% of FMV) to a larger percentage if a mortgage criterion is lower than 85% of FMV controls. This rule also applies to Sections of the Act that are pursuant to Section 223(f) (i.e., Section 232 pursuant to Section 223(f)). However, this allowance should not be used to circumvent our existing policies that do not permit equity take-out on Section 232 refinance transactions or on purchase transactions, a way to finance costs that otherwise would not be permitted. For example, seller takebacks on property acquisition costs that are not supportable by market data, should not be approved.
- 2. When private secondary financing is combined with federal, state or local government agency secondary financing, like in #1 above, the aggregate amount of the HUD-insured first loan and the private second loan cannot exceed 92.5% of FMV. However the governmental loan, in aggregate with the HUD first and private second, may exceed the property's FMV. The addition of the governmental loan may result in total liens that exceed the property's FMV.
- 3. Private secondary financing may be used to cover non-mortgageable costs in combination with equity or solely for one purpose or the other. Whatever option is decided upon, as stated under #1 above, the aggregate of the HUD first and private second cannot exceed 92.5% of FMV.
- 4. Non-mortgageable costs or non-HUD replacement cost items, covered by secondary financing from private sources, must be certified to be reasonable and required to complete the project by the provider of sources in documentation included with the application submission.

## Surviving Debt

<<Li>t and discuss all existing long-term debt that will survive closing. >>

#### Other Uses

<< Discuss any Uses not previously discussed in this narrative. >>

## <u>Circumstances that May Require Additional Information</u>

In addition to the information required in this narrative, depending upon the facility for which mortgage insurance is to be provided, the mortgagor, operator, management agent and such other parties involved in the operation of the facility, current economic conditions, or other factors or conditions as identified by HUD, HUD may require additional information from the lender to accurately determine the strengths and weaknesses of the transaction. If additional information is required, the questions will be included in an appendix that accompanies the narrative.

## **Special Commitment Conditions**

<<Li>tany recommended special conditions. If none, state "None.">>

1.

2.

## Conclusion

<< Provide narrative conclusion and recommendation.>>

## **Signatures**

Lender hereby certifies that the statements and representations of fact contained in this instrument and all documents submitted and executed by lender in connection with this transaction are, to the best of lender's knowledge, true, accurate, and complete. This instrument has been made, presented, and delivered for the purpose of influencing an official action of HUD in insuring the loan and may be relied upon by HUD as a true statement of the facts contained therein.

Lender:			
HUD Mortgagee/Lender No.:			
This report was prepared by:	Date	This report was reviewed by:	Date
< <name>&gt;</name>		< <name>&gt;</name>	
<< <i>Title&gt;&gt;</i>		< <title>&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;&lt;Phone&gt;&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;&lt;Phone&gt;&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;&lt;Email&gt;&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;&lt;Email&gt;&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;/tbody&gt;&lt;/table&gt;</title>	

This report was reviewed and the site inspected by:

- <<Name>>
- <<*Title>>*
- <<*Phone*>>
- <<Email>>